

The Administrative Code

For the County of Bergen State of New Jersey

Last Amended April 3, 2024

Table of Contents

PREAMBLE
Article 1 Title1
Article 2 Board of County Commissioners5
Article 3 County Executive
Article 4 Administrator22
Article 5 Contracts and Purchases24
Article 6 Budget and Fiscal Procedures25
Article 8 Departments32
Article 9 Department of Administration and Finance
Article 10 Department of Health 46
Article 11 Department of Human Services
Article 12 Department of Law 54
Article 13 Department of Public Safety58
Article 14 Department of Public Works 60
Article 15 Department of Parks and Recreation 62
Article 16 Department of Planning and Engineering64
Article 17Non-Departmental Agencies72
Article 18 Intergovernmental Relations76
Article 19 General Provisions77
Article 20 Historical Provisions78
LIST OF AMENDING OPDINANCES 90

PREAMBLE

The Administrative Code has been drafted and approved by the Bergen County Board of County Commissioners as the detailed blueprint for Bergen County Government.

The governmental philosophy which underlies this Administrative Code is that the Executive has the authority to make day-to-day operating decisions.

The Board of County Commissioners acts as the formulator of policy, which is reflected in ordinances and resolutions covering County government operations. The Board also provides the checks and balances, in accordance with State statutes, which, the American people are accustomed to in their form of government.

Basically, under this Administrative Code, the Board of Commissioners is required to make and modify the laws which govern this County and the Executive is required to see that these laws are properly carried out.

This Administrative Code dated April 3, 2024 seeks to amend and supersede any and all prior versions of the Administrative Code of the County of Bergen, State of New Jersey.

Article 1 Title

- §1.1 <u>Title</u>. This ordinance, together with all amendments and supplements thereto, may be cited as "The Administrative Code for the County of Bergen" hereinafter referred to as "this Code".
- §1.2 <u>Purpose</u>. It is the purpose of this Code to fulfill the mandate of the Optional County Charter Law, that the Board of County Commissioners organize the agencies and affairs of the County under the Charter plan, adopted in the manner most conducive to efficient and effective delivery of services, and to a high level of public confidence in the conduct of the County's government.
- §1.3 <u>Continuation</u>. As of the effective date of this Code, the inhabitants of Bergen County shall, within the boundaries of Bergen County, continue and remain a body corporate and politic with perpetual succession.
- §1.4 <u>Governing Laws</u>. As of the effective date of this Code, the County of Bergen shall be governed by: federal law; the Constitution of the State of New Jersey; the Optional County Charter Law and such other state laws not inconsistent therewith or otherwise made applicable by operation of <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:41A-24 et seq.; this Code; and all other ordinances and resolutions duly adopted by the Board of County Commissioners.

§1.5 <u>Interpretive Statement</u>. The Board may, in enacting this Code:

- a. Utilize fully the powers granted to the County by the Optional County Charter Law to organize and regulate Bergen County's internal affairs; create, alter, or abolish offices, positions, and employments, and define the functions, powers, and duties thereof; establish qualifications for persons holding offices, positions, and employments and provide for the manner of their appointment and removal, and for their term, tenure, and compensation.
- b. Provide for the establishment of innovative shared service programs in any area of service, in which a local unit desires to contract with Bergen County, for the County to provide on a contractual basis to the local unit, any service which the local unit could provide for itself or vice versa.
- c. Delineate with clarity the fundamental separation of powers between the legislative and executive branches of government, which lies at the base of the Optional County Charter Law.
- d. It is further the intent of this Code that all grants of power and assignments of duties and responsibilities be deemed to include all those powers which are necessarily incidental to, or which may be fairly implied from the grants of power and assignments of duties and responsibilities herein contained.

§1.6 <u>Construction</u>. For the purposes of this Code and any other ordinances and resolutions heretofore or hereafter adopted:

- a. The present tense includes the past and future tenses; the future includes the present.
- b. The time within which an act is to be done shall be computed by excluding the first and including the last day, but if the last day be a Saturday, Sunday, or legal holiday, then the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday, or a legal holiday shall be the last day.
- c. "Writing" and "written" shall include printing, typewriting, stencil duplicating, and any other visual mode of reproducing words or figures on paper or paper-like material which is in general use.
- d. Unless specifically indicated, no statement contained in this Code as to appointment or dismissal of any person in County service is intended to modify or abrogate any provision of Title XI (Civil Service) of the Revised Statutes or of any regulation issued thereunder.
- e. Nothing in this Administrative Code shall be construed as diminishing the statutory duties or powers of the County Executive or the Board of County Commissioners. If there is a conflict between any provision of the Administrative Code and any statute, then the statute will prevail.

- §1.7 <u>Definitions</u>. For the purpose of this Code and in the interpretation and application of all other ordinances and resolutions heretofore or hereafter adopted by the County, except as the context may otherwise require:
- a. "Agency" shall mean any autonomous or semi-autonomous unit of government as listed in Article 9.
- b. "Board" shall mean the Board of County Commissioners of the County of Bergen.
- c. "By Law" shall mean one or more of the laws governing the County as set forth in Section 1.4 of this Code.
- d. "Code" shall mean the Bergen County Administrative Code together with any amendments and supplements thereto.
- e. "Charter" shall mean the Optional County Charter Law (L.1972, ch.154; N.J.S.A. 40:41A-1 et seq.) as amended and supplemented, as applicable to Bergen County by its adoption of the County Executive Plan.
- f. "County" shall mean the County of Bergen, State of New Jersey.
- g. "County Executive" also referred to as "Executive" shall mean the officer by that title duly elected and serving pursuant to the Charter.
- h. "Department" shall mean a primary organization unit or group of organization units of the County government.
- i. "Department Head" shall mean the administrative head of a department, and its subdivisions, regardless of their title, who shall be appointed by the County Executive with the advice and consent of the Board of County Commissioners.
- j. "Division" shall mean a sub-organization unit or group of organization units of a department of the County government established by or designated as a division by this Code.
- k. "Division Head" shall mean the administrative head of a division, regardless of their title, who shall be appointed by the County Executive with the advice and consent of the Board of County Commissioners.
- l. "Local Unit" shall have the same meaning as given in the Uniform Shared Services and Consolidation Act, N.I.S.A. 40A:65-3.

- m. "Office" shall mean either a sub-organization unit within a division or a unit of County government within a department whose interaction with other governments or agencies requires a distinct organizational structure the head of which shall not require appointment by the County Executive or confirmation by the Board, and who shall not be identified as a director.
- n. "Ordinance" shall mean and include any act or regulation of the Board, except an expense or capital budget, required to be reduced to writing, published after introduction, and considered for final passage. All actions of the Board not listed as resolutions in N.J.S.A. 40:41A-38 shall be done by ordinance.
- o. "Person" shall mean any corporation, firm, partnership, association, organization, or other entity, as well as an individual.
- p. "Quorum" shall mean the number of Board members required to be present for the Board to take action. Four (4) members of the Board shall constitute a quorum.
- q. "Resolution" shall mean and include any act or regulation of the Board, required to be reduced to writing but which may be finally passed at the meeting at which it is introduced and which is listed in N.J.S.A. 40:41A-38. The annual budget adopted pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A: 4-1 et seq. shall also be deemed to be adopted by resolution, even though it cannot be adopted at the meeting at which it is introduced.
- r. "Staff" shall mean all personnel within any department, division, office, agency, bureau, or other governmental unit.
- s. "The whole number of members of the Board" shall mean seven (7), regardless of absences or vacancies for any reason whatsoever.
- §1.8 <u>Penalties</u>. A violation of any ordinance for which no penal sanction is otherwise provided, shall be punishable by a minimum fifty-dollar (\$50.00) fine.
- §1.9 <u>County Seal</u>. The following design is hereby adopted as the official and standard design of the Seal of the County of Bergen to be used for all authorized and official County purposes:



Article 2 Board of County Commissioners

- §2.1 <u>Board Powers</u>. The legislative and investigative powers of County government as granted by the Optional County Charter Law shall be vested in the Board. Pursuant to the grant of powers in the Charter, the Board shall have the power to:
- a. Adopt and amend an Administrative Code organizing the administration of County government, setting forth the duties and responsibilities and powers of all County officials and agencies, and the manner of performance needed. Nothing in the Administrative Code shall change the duties or powers of County Officers whose existence is mandated by the Constitution, or shall diminish the statutory duties, responsibilities, or powers of the Executive or County Administrator.
- b. Advise and consent to appointments of all Department and Division Heads, the County Counsel, Administrator and Deputy County Administrator, the members of the boards, commissions, and authorities, and of such other unclassified positions for which such advice and consent may be permitted by law.
- c. Pass, in accordance with law, whatever ordinances and resolutions it deems necessary and proper for the good governance of the County.
- d. Appoint a Clerk to the Board to serve at its pleasure or for a term not to exceed three (3) years. The Clerk shall: (a) attend all meetings and conferences of the Board; (b) take and preserve the minutes of the Board, which shall record all actions and votes taken and the substance of discussions and debate relating thereto, and of all other matters; (c) keep and compile all ordinances, resolutions, and minutes of the Board, all rules, policies, guidelines, procedures, and regulations issued by the Administration pursuant to clause 8.7 of this Code, as provided by the Executive to the Clerk of the Board, and retain in their custody for safekeeping all contracts, deeds, surety bonds, insurance policies and other official papers delivered to them; (d) have custody of the County Seal and may affix it to appropriate documents without charge; (e) arrange for the clerical staff of the Board of County Commissioners and provide secretarial services for the Board members, expedite the handling of their correspondence and have such other and different powers and duties as may be provided by resolution of the Board; and, (f) in the absence of the Clerk, the Chairperson may appoint an acting clerk to perform such duties.
- e. Appoint a Counsel to the Board to serve at the pleasure of the Board.
- f. Pass by a 2/3 majority vote a resolution of disapproval for suspension or dismissal, subject to the provisions of N.J.S.A. 40:41A-87(b).
- g. Override a veto of the County Executive by a two-thirds vote, five (5) of its full membership.
- h. Approve the annual operating and capital budgets by resolution pursuant to the Local Budget Law.

- i. Provide advice and consent for the annual appointment by the Executive of a registered municipal accountant of New Jersey to perform an independent audit of the County's books, accounts, and financial transactions and to perform such other services as the Board directs, specifically with regard to the review, modification, approval, and operation of the budget; and to perform an independent financial, compliance, performance, or operational audit of any agency of the County.
- j. Conduct such investigations as are germane to the exercise of its legislative and budgetary powers under this Code and as otherwise authorized by law, including power to administer oaths and issue subpoenas to compel the attendance of witnesses and the production of relevant evidence as is provided in this Charter, in the County and Municipal Investigations Law (N.J.S.A. 2A:67A et seq.), and in other general law.
- k. Designate which of the Board's staff shall be responsible for processing funding requests by the Board and its staff for submission and prompt payment by the Division of Fiscal Operations.
- l. Order cessation of expenditures in any appropriation it has approved for any agency not under the jurisdiction of the Executive, or for any grant to any nongovernmental agency if it is apparent to the Board that funds are not being used for the purposes authorized or are being misused, or if the possibility of over expenditure exists.
- m. Provide advice and consent to the Executive's appointments to such temporary advisory boards of citizens as the Board from time to time may feel necessary to advise the Board, the Executive, and/or the department to which it is attached on those matters and for those purposes for which the advisory board was formed.
- n. Retain and employ such professional and clerical staff, consultants, and interns as may be necessary to assist the Board in the proper performance of the responsibilities imposed on it by law and establish rates of pay for such employees and professionals.
- o. Approve or disapprove site plans and subdivisions on recommendation of the Planning Board.
- §2.2 <u>Vacancy</u>. A vacancy in the office of Commissioner shall be filled in the manner provided by <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:41A-145.
- §2.3 <u>Organization</u>. The Board shall meet during the first week of January in each year to elect its Chairperson and Vice Chairperson by a majority of the whole Board and to conduct such other business as may come before it. Newly elected members may take the oath of office on

or before the date of organization but shall not take their seats or assume the duties of office prior thereto, except as provided in Section 2.4 of this Code.

§2.4 <u>Annual Transition</u>. Members-elect of the Board shall be notified of all meetings of the Board to be held between Election Day and organization day, the same as incumbent members. They shall be entitled to attend all such meetings, and to participate in all informal conferences without vote.

§2.5 <u>Presiding Officer</u>. The Chairperson and Vice Chairperson shall serve for one year until the election and qualification of their successors. The Chairperson shall preside over all meetings of the Board and may appoint Board committees.

In the absence of the Chairperson, the Vice Chairperson shall act in their stead. In the absence of both, the Board shall elect from among its members a Chairperson Pro Tempore for the meeting to serve only as long as either is absent.

§2.6 Meetings.

- a. Regular Meetings: Regular meetings of the Board shall be held twice a month on the day and time set by resolution of the Board. The meetings will be held at the Public Meeting Room of the Board of County Commissioners, Fifth Floor, Administrative Building, Hackensack, New Jersey or at such other location as may be fixed by resolution of the Board.
- b. EXECUTIVE MEETINGS: Executive meetings shall be held at least twice a month on the day and time set by resolution of the Board. The meetings will be held in the Executive Chambers of the Board, Fifth Floor, Administrative Building, Hackensack, New Jersey or at such other location as may be fixed by resolution of the Board.
- c. Special Meetings: The Chairperson may call special meetings or informal conferences of the Board. The Board may also order such meetings or conferences by motion at any regular meeting. The call shall designate the purposes for the meeting and no other business shall be considered. The call shall be filed with the Clerk during regular business hours at least forty-eight (48) hours before the time for which the meeting is called. The Clerk shall forthwith notify each member and member elect. The Clerk shall make copies of the call available to the press and shall post at least one copy in a prominent place near the entrance to the meeting place.
- d. EMERGENCY MEETINGS: The Chairperson may call an emergency meeting when such an emergency affects the public health, safety, or welfare and which requires an immediate decision.
- §2.7 <u>Meetings and Conferences Public</u>. All meetings of the Board, including executive meetings and informal conferences held at such times and places as the Board may fix, shall

be open to the public in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act (N.J.S.A. 10:4-1 et seq.). Exceptions, if any, shall be as authorized therein.

§2.8 <u>Rules of Procedure</u>. In addition to such rules as may be set forth in by-laws adopted by resolution of the Board pursuant to Section 100 of the Charter, the following rules of procedure shall apply:

- a. Presiding Officers: The Chairperson, and in their absence, the Vice Chairperson, shall take the Chair at the time appointed for the meeting and shall call the Board to order. In the absence of the Chairperson and Vice Chairperson, the Clerk shall call the Board to order, determine whether a quorum is present and, if so, they shall call for election of a Chairperson Pro Tempore who shall take the Chair as soon as elected. When the Chairperson or Vice Chairperson arrives, the Chairperson Pro Tempore shall relinquish the Chair.
- b. QUORUM: Four (4) members of the Board shall constitute a quorum.
- c. Attendance: At the beginning of each regular or special Board meeting, the Clerk shall call the roll in alphabetical order, except that the presiding Officer shall be called last, and enter the names of those present in the minutes. Should no quorum attend within thirty (30) minutes after the hour appointed for the meeting, the presiding officer shall adjourn the meeting until the next day, unless by unanimous consent the members present select another hour or day. The Clerk shall record in the minutes the names of the members present and the action taken.
- d. Order of Business: At each regular meeting of the Board the order of business shall be as established in the by-laws adopted by the Board.
- e. Rules of Order: The conduct of Board meetings shall be governed by Robert's Rules of Order Revised, except as otherwise provided by the Charter, Code, or bylaws.
- f. RIGHTS OF PRESIDING OFFICERS: The presiding Officer may move, second, and debate from the Chair, and shall not be deprived of any of the rights or privileges of Board members by reason of presiding.
- g. Voting: The vote on every motion, resolution, or ordinance shall be taken by roll call in alphabetical order except that the presiding Officer shall be polled last. The vote of each member shall be entered in the minutes. Any requirement for a majority vote of the Board shall be deemed to require a majority of "the whole number of members of the Board", unless otherwise provided for by law.
- h. Board Committees: In order to fulfill its legislative functions, the Board shall establish and maintain the following legislative committees in order to examine any current or proposed law or problem, which the Board deems worthy of study in depth before full

legislative consideration may be given to it. The following committees are hereby established and given the following areas of jurisdiction:

- (1) BUDGET AND FINANCE. To review all aspects of the operating and capital budget, execution of Board budgetary policies and matters relating to the financial health of the County.
- (2) EDUCATION. To view all matters in regard to Bergen Community College, the Vocational Schools, and the Special School Districts.
- (3) HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. To review all matters in the area of legislative policy in health, education, welfare, and other human concerns.
- (4) INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY.
- (5) LABOR.
- (6) ORGANIZATION AND INTERNAL AFFAIRS. To function as a continuing committee to review the Administrative Code in order to achieve maximum effectiveness, and further, to examine legislation relating to administrative and personnel policy and particularly inter-agency and inter-governmental aspects in such areas as affirmative action, labor relations, contract negotiation and grant compliance, as well as to review and revise the rules and by-laws of the Board.
- (7) PARKS, CULTURAL AND HISTORIC AFFAIRS AND GOLF.
- (8) PERSONNEL.
- (9) PLANNING AND ENGINEERING. To review all aspects of policy planning as well as engineering infrastructure in terms of services, and facilities with respect to transportation and transit, including but not limited to infrastructure improvements that include bridges, culverts, roads, signalized intersections, drainage systems, and tide gates.
- (10) Public Safety. To review all matters in the area of law, public safety, and emergency management.
- (11) Public Works.
- (12) SHARED SERVICES AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS.
- (13) Transportation.
- (14) VETERANS AFFAIRS.

Each Committee shall consist of three (3) members who shall be appointed by the Chairperson. The Chairperson shall designate one to chair the Committee. The Chairperson may, at their option, serve as an additional member of any Committee. Two (2) members shall constitute a quorum for the conduct of Committee business.

The Committees shall from time to time submit to the Board reports and recommendations resulting from their deliberations and the Board shall determine what action to take with regard to such recommendations.

The Committees shall have the power to call before them any person/persons they deem may be helpful in the performance of their functions as committees. This power shall be subject to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-86 and this Article 2 of the Administrative Code. Nothing in this section shall be deemed to reduce the powers, responsibilities, or functions of the Board of County Commissioners as described in this Code.

The Committees shall terminate with the termination of the term of the Chairperson.

The Committees shall be furnished, within budgetary appropriations, such staff as the Board approves by resolution.

Each Committee shall appoint a person to act as Secretary to that Committee. The Secretary shall be responsible for the recording and retaining of the minutes of the Committee. The Secretary shall furnish each member of the Board of County Commissioners, the County Executive, and the Clerk to the Board with a copy of all minutes. The Secretary shall meet the requirements of the Open Public Meetings Law Chapter 121, P.L. 1975 in scheduling meetings of the Committee.

The Chairperson may appoint such other committees as they deem necessary.

i. MINUTES: The Clerk to the Board shall keep the minutes of all regular and special meetings. The minutes shall record the time and place of meeting, the members attending and every action of the Board whether by motion, resolution, or ordinance, with the names of the mover and seconder. They may include other pertinent matters, as suggested by the Order of Business. Copies shall be provided to each Commissioner and Commissioner-elect, to the County Executive, Counsel to the Board, and to the County Counsel, as provided in the bylaws. Minutes shall be kept in permanent form as a public record.

§2.9 Clerk, Counsel to the Board.

- a. The Clerk to the Board shall:
 - (1) Have and exercise all the powers and duties now or hereafter conferred on them by the Charter or other applicable laws or acts of the New Jersey Legislature not

- inconsistent with the Charter and also such duties as may from time to time be assigned to them by the Board.
- (2) Prepare agendas for all Board meetings and forward copies of all pertinent materials, including but not limited to all resolutions and ordinances in advance of each agenda to each Commissioner, Commissioner-elect, County Executive, County Administrator, County Counsel, and Counsel to the Board.
- (3) In serving as recording secretary to the Board, attend all meetings of the Board, and record all ordinances and resolutions adopted by the Board together with the minutes of the Board and, at the close of each year, with the advice and assistance of the County Counsel and Counsel to the Board, compile or codify true copies of all the ordinances and resolutions adopted during that year, together with the minutes of the Board, and all rules, policies, guidelines, procedures, and regulations issued by the Administration pursuant to clause 8.7of this Code, as provided by the Executive to the Clerk of the Board, properly indexed. They shall cause such copies thereof to be printed as the County governing body may require. A copy of the codified ordinances and resolutions shall be transmitted to each municipality within the County, upon request and without charge, and to any member of the general public upon request and at cost.
- (4) Attest to all ordinances as being duly adopted.
- (5) Have custody of all records of the Board.
- (6) Retain copies of all formal contracts in which the County is a party.
- (7) Retain all official surety bonds furnished for any County Officer or employee.
- (8) Have custody of the County Seal and affix the seal to such documents in their custody as may require it.
- (9) Serve as administrative liaison between the Board and the County Executive.
- (10) Supervise the clerical and support staff of the Clerk to the Board.
- (11) Receive on behalf of the Board copies of all personnel actions taken by the Executive and acknowledge receipt of the list.
- (12) Provide for the mailing of all notices and copies of documents to municipalities as required by law.
- (13) Publish any legal notices required in connection with actions taken by the Board.
- (14) Retain copies of all Executive Orders.

- b. Counsel to the Board. There shall be a Counsel to the Board who shall be appointed by the Board to serve at its pleasure. Counsel shall advise the Board on legal matters and shall act as Parliamentarian at Board meetings if so designated by the Chairperson. Counsel shall prepare resolutions and ordinances as required by the Board, review negotiated contracts prior to Board approval and may represent and counsel the Board in any litigation, including any litigation involving a dispute with the Executive branch and shall represent the Board in any appeals from the Planning Board. Counsel shall regularly update a document containing all Administrative Code provisions to reflect every amendment therein, and in doing so, Counsel shall have discretion to make formatting, appearance, or other non-material changes to the Administrative Code, subject to the disapproval of the Board.
- §2.10 <u>Resolutions</u>. Resolutions proposed by the Executive Branch shall be drafted and approved as to form and legality by the County Counsel.

Resolutions proposed by the Commissioners shall be drafted and approved as to form and legality by the Counsel to the Board.

Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-38, the Board may act by resolution in the following areas:

- a. The establishment of a municipal advisory council pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-29.
- b. The conduct of an inquiry or investigation pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-29.
- c. The expression of disapproval of the suspension or dismissal of Officers or employees pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-87.
- d. The exercise of the power of advice and consent to actions of the Executive. Any three members of the Board may require that a public hearing be held on any nomination by the Executive.
- e. The override of a veto of the County Executive pursuant to N.I.S.A. 40:41A-41(f).
- f. The adoption of rules for the Board pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-100.
- g. The establishment of times and places for Board meetings pursuant to N.I.S.A. 40:41A-99.
- h. The establishment of the Board as a committee of the whole and the delegation of any number of its members as an ad hoc committee.
- i. The declaration of emergencies.
- j. The identification of emergency situations.

- k. Application for a County Department of Civil Service.
- l. Designation of qualified newspapers.
- m. The appointment and removal of such Officers and employees as the Board is permitted by law.
- n. Approval of contracts presented by the Executive. Any three members of the Board may require that a public hearing be held on any contract award involving a sum in excess of \$100,000.
- o. Actions specified as resolutions in the "Local Budget Law" (N.J.S.A. 40A:4-1 et seq.).
- p. Consent to municipal ordinances or resolutions regulating traffic or parking on County roads pursuant to section 1 of P.L. 1957, c 69 (N.J.S.A. 39:4-197.2), except that the resolution of consent shall be subject to the approval or veto of the County Executive as provided for in the case of ordinances by subsection g. of section 37 of P.L. 1972, c 154 (N.J.S.A. 40:41A-37(g).), and to the requirements set forth therein for overriding a veto.
- q. The expression of such Board policies or opinions as require no formal action by the governing body.

§2.11 Ordinances.

- a. Ordinances shall set forth the statutory authority for proceeding by ordinance and the statutory or other authority for the proposed action by the Board. An ordinance shall indicate on its face whether it is being proposed by the Executive or the Board. Ordinances proposed by the Executive Branch shall be drafted and approved as to form and legality by the County Counsel. Ordinances proposed by the Commissioners shall be drafted and approved as to form and legality by the Counsel to the Board. Each ordinance shall be prepared in writing, duplicated and distributed to the members of the Board at least forty-eight (48) hours before the meeting at which it may be considered.
- b. An ordinance may be introduced by any member of the Board. After passage on first reading, which reading may be by title, it shall be published in the manner provided by the Charter. A copy shall be provided to each municipality in the County not less than one (1) week prior to the date of hearing on second reading. Prior to the second reading, a copy of the ordinance shall be posted on the bulletin board or other place upon which public notices are customarily posted in the building in which the Board regularly meets, and copies of the ordinance shall be made available to the general public upon request.
- c. A public hearing shall be held on the proposed ordinance in the manner provided by the Charter, at which time all persons interested shall be given an opportunity to be heard concerning the ordinance. Upon the opening of the hearing, the ordinance shall be given a second reading, which reading may be by title and thereafter, it may be passed by a majority of the whole number of the Board, with or without amendments, or rejected. If any material amendment be adopted altering the proposed ordinance, the ordinance as

so amended may only be finally adopted if re-advertised, pursuant to $\underline{\text{N.J.S.A.}}$ 40:41A-101b(3).

- d. Upon passage, every ordinance, or its title, together with a notice of the date of passage or approval, or both, shall be published in the manner provided by the Charter; and one certified copy of the full text of every ordinance so adopted shall be filed with the Clerk of each municipality within the County not later than ten (10) days after the date of final passage.
- e. Upon passage of each ordinance, the Clerk to the Board shall deliver a certified copy thereof to the County Executive within ten (10) days. If the Executive approves, the Executive shall sign and return it to the Clerk, within ten (10) days after receipt. If the Executive disapproves, the Executive shall return it to the Clerk within ten (10) days after its receipt, together with a statement of the reasons for disapproval. If the Executive does not sign the ordinance within ten (10) days from the date of its receipt and does not return it with a veto message within said period, the ordinance shall take effect according to its terms, notwithstanding the failure of the Executive to act.

§2.12 <u>Passage Over Veto</u>. The Board shall reconsider any ordinance returned by the County Executive with a veto message pursuant to the Charter. Such reconsideration of the ordinance shall be at the next regular meeting of the Board occurring at least three (3) days after the return of the ordinance to the Clerk by the County Executive during normal business hours. If, upon reconsideration, two-thirds of the members of the Board, five (5), vote to override the veto, the ordinance shall take effect ten (10) days thereafter. Whenever an ordinance has been reconsidered by the Board following a veto by the County Executive, the Clerk shall append to such ordinance a certification of the action of the Board upon such reconsideration in substantially the following form:

VETO OVERRIDE: "I hereby certify that the above ordinance was adopted by the Board on the day of 20_, and was returned to me on the day of 20_, together with the County Executive's statement of the reasons for which they were constrained to withhold their approval of such ordinance. On reconsideration thereof on the day of 20_, the Board duly resolved by the affirmative vote of two-thirds of its members to enact such ordinance notwithstanding the County Executive's veto." :or

FAILURE TO OVERRIDE: "The County Executive's veto was sustained by the failure of the Board to obtain a two-thirds vote."

Dated:

Clerk"

§2.13 <u>Ordinances Not Returned by the County Executive</u>. Whenever an ordinance shall take effect without the County Executive's signature by reason of their failure to return it after its passage, the Clerk shall append to such ordinance a certificate in substantially the following form:

"I hereby certify that the above ordinance was adopted by the Board on the day of 20_, and was presented to the County Executive duly certified on the __ day of _____ 20_, and upon their failure to sign it, or to return and file it with the Clerk within ten (10) days of its passage, the said ordinance took effect in like manner as if the County Executive had signed it on the tenth (10th) day after it passed.

Dated:

Clerk"

§2.14 <u>Effective Date</u>. No ordinance shall take effect less than twenty (20) days after its final passage by the Board and approval by the County Executive unless the Board shall adopt a resolution declaring an emergency and at least two-thirds of all members of the Board vote in favor of such resolution.

§2.15 Recording of Ordinances and Resolutions. The Clerk to the Board shall record all ordinances and resolutions adopted by the Board and at the close of each year, with the advice and assistance of the County Counsel and Counsel to the Board, shall bind, compile, or codify true copies of all the ordinances and resolutions adopted during that year, together with the minutes of the Board, and all rules, policies, guidelines, procedures and regulations issued by the Administration pursuant to clause 8.7 of this Code, as provided by the Executive to the Clerk of the Board, properly indexed. They shall cause such copies thereof to be printed as the County governing body may require. A copy of the codified ordinances and resolutions shall be transmitted to each municipality within the County, upon request and without charge, and to any member of the general public, upon request and at cost.

§2.16 <u>Appointments</u>. Pursuant to <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:41A-37(b), the County Executive shall put before the Board their written nominations for appointments and/or reappointments requiring Board advice and consent, with the qualifications of each nominee. The nominations shall comply with clause 8.7 of this Code, requiring the public announcement of vacant positions prior to appointment and shall also be submitted at least five (5) days before a public meeting. Such nominations shall be voted upon no later than forty-five (45) days following receipt of the nominations unless extended by mutual consent, unless a confirmation hearing is required by the Board, or unless clause 8.7 has not been complied with. When multiple appointments to any body are to be confirmed, each nominee shall be considered and voted upon individually, except where the Board, by unanimous vote, chooses to entertain a group appointment.

§2.17 Relations Between Executive and Legislative Branches.

a. Intent. It is the intent of this Code to delineate the respective powers and duties of the Executive and the Board in a manner that will facilitate the efficient operation of Bergen County while maintaining the classic and necessary system of checks and balances between the Executive and Legislative Branches.

- b. Separation of Powers. The term "governing body" of the County shall be construed to include both the Board of County Commissioners and the County Executive. For the purpose of the construction of all other applicable statutes, any and all administrative or executive functions heretofore assigned by general law to the Board of County Commissioners shall be exercised by the County Executive, and any and all legislative functions and investigative functions heretofore assigned by general law to the Board of County Commissioners_shall be exercised by the Board, all in accordance with the separation of powers provided for in N.I.S.A. 40:41A-86.
 - (1) ADMINISTRATION. The Board and individual members thereof shall deal with County employees (identified for this purpose as those employees under the control of the Executive) only through the County Executive, Administrator, or Deputy County Administrator. All actions and communications regarding administration of the County shall be with the County Executive and their designated representative.
 - (2) INQUIRY. The Board shall have complete authority under the Charter and this Code to inquire into any act or problem in administration of the County. A majority of the Board may designate one or more of its members as a special committee to consult with the County Executive on any matter and to report to the Board thereon. Any Commissioner may require a report on any aspect of County Government at any time by written request to the County Executive. Such reports shall require a written response within ten (10) days or as extended on request of the Executive.
 - (3) EXECUTIVE APPEARANCES. A majority of the whole Board may require the County Executive to appear before it sitting as a committee of the whole and to bring such records, reports, and personnel as the Board shall request. The Executive shall have the right to be present and participate in discussions at all Board meetings without the right to vote. The Executive shall appoint the Administrator or a comparable senior administrative official who shall be present at all Board meetings unless otherwise directed by the Board and shall be qualified to provide a constant and effective communications link between the Executive and the Board.
- c. Assistance in respective duties. It shall be the obligation of the Board and the Executive to assist each other whenever action is required by one to facilitate the other in performing their duties. To this end:
 - (1) The Board shall act on all nominations for appointments presented by the Executive no later than forty-five (45) days after receipt of the nominations unless extended by mutual consent, unless a confirmation hearing is required by the Board, or unless clause 8.7 of this Code has not been complied with.
 - (2) The Board may, by majority vote of the whole number of its members, delegate any number of its members as an ad hoc committee to consult with the County Executive to study any matter and to report to the Board thereon. The Executive shall answer all

- such communications in writing within ten (10) days of receipt thereof, or as soon thereafter as practicable.
- (3) The Executive shall forthwith sign all contracts negotiated by the Board for services to itself, subject only to availability of funds and legality of form and shall insure that all vouchers submitted and certified by the Board's approval officer shall, within the limits of available appropriations, be processed and all checks shall be issued forthwith.
- (4) All persons retained by or on behalf of the Board shall be subject to Board appointment and removal.
- (5) The Board shall initiate action on all legislative proposals of the Executive within ninety (90) days after receipt thereof.
- (6) Upon presentation of the budget on or before January 15, the Executive shall provide the Board with copies of all agency budget requests as received in September and any amendments thereto, upon receipt thereof. They shall further perform the duties set forth in Article 6 hereof in a timely fashion so that the Board may examine and approve the budget in the manner intended by this Code and by law.
- (7) Any new employees, or salary increases, or changes in title for any employee or position, and any dismissals, resignations, and retirements shall be reported to the Board on a weekly basis in writing.
- (8) The Executive shall provide the Board and its members with offices, equipment, and other facilities for their exclusive use which are appropriate and adequate to the Board as signified by a resolution of the Board.
- (9) The Executive shall file with the Board copies of all applications for grants from state, federal, or other agencies.

Article 3 County Executive

- §3.1 <u>Qualifications</u>, <u>Election</u>, <u>Term</u>. The Executive shall be a qualified voter of the County, residing in the County. They shall be elected from the County at large for a term of four (4) years commencing on January 1 next, following their election.
- §3.2 <u>Salary</u>. The salary and benefits of the Executive shall be fixed by ordinance of the Board. Such salary shall be reasonable and commensurate with the duties of office and with the fact that the position of Executive is and shall be a full-time position. The salary and benefits of the Executive may not be lowered during their tenure in office.

§3.3 <u>Vacancies</u>. The Office of Executive shall be deemed vacant if the incumbent moves their residence from the County or they are by death, other illness, or casualty unable to continue to serve as Executive. Any vacancy in the office of Executive shall be filled in the manner prescribed by law for the election of County officers at the next general election occurring not less than sixty (60) days after the occurrence of the vacancy. An interim County Executive for any vacancy period prior to the next election shall be appointed in the manner prescribed by <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:41A-35.1, as amended. During the temporary absence or disability of the Executive, the Administrator shall serve as acting Executive.

§3.3.1 FILLING OF VACANCY, INTERIM SELECTION PENDING ELECTION OF SUCCESSOR. (N.J.S.A. 40:41A-35.1)

In the case of a vacancy occurring with respect to a County Executive who was elected as the candidate of a political party which at the last preceding general election held received the largest number of votes or the next largest number of votes in the County for members of the Board of County Commissioners, for the interim period pending the election and qualification of a permanent successor to fill the vacancy, or for the interim period constituting the remainder of the term in the case of a vacancy occurring which cannot be filled pursuant to section 35 of P.L.1972, c.154 (N.I.S.A. 40:41A-35) at a general election, the vacancy shall be filled within 35 days by a member of the political party of which the person who vacated the office was the candidate at the time of the candidate's election thereto. The interim successor shall be selected by the appropriate political party's county committee in the same manner prescribed in subsections a. and b. of N.I.S.A. 19:13-20 for selecting candidates to fill vacancies among candidates nominated at primary elections. Members of the political party's county committee who are empowered to select a candidate for the vacated office shall only nominate a candidate from the floor during the selection meeting called under N.I.S.A. 19:13-20 by the Chairperson or Chairpersons of the committee and shall present written evidence of the nominee's acceptance of the nomination. A statement of the selection of that successor shall be certified to and filed with the County Clerk in the same manner prescribed by subsection d. of that section for certifying statements concerning the selection of such candidates.

The County Clerk shall thereupon issue to the interim successor a certificate of selection based upon that filed statement of selection, and shall sign the Clerk's name and affix the seal of the State thereto, and shall without delay deliver that statement to the person selected.

§3.4 <u>Duties</u>. In order to exercise the executive power of Bergen County, the Executive shall:

a. Report annually to the Board and to the people by March 1 on the state of the County and the work of the previous year. They shall also recommend to the Board whatever action or programs they deems necessary for the improvement of the County and the welfare of its residents. They may from time to time, at their discretion, recommend to the Board in a manner consistent with this Code any course of action, or programs they deems necessary or desirable for the County to undertake. Any recommendation under this

- section is not a prerequisite for the Board to enact whatever ordinances and resolutions it deems necessary and proper for the good governance of the County.
- b. In accordance with Article 6 hereof, prepare and submit to the Board for its consideration and adoption, an annual operating and capital budget and program; establish the schedules and procedures to be followed by all County departments, offices, and agencies in connection therewith and supervise and administer all phases of the budgetary process.
- c. Enforce the County Charter, the County's laws, and all general laws applicable thereto.
- d. Supervise the care and custody of all County property, institutions, and agencies placed under their control by this Code.
- e. Supervise the collection of revenues, pre-audit and control all disbursements and expenditures, and prepare a complete account of all expenditures in accordance with Article 6 of this Code and State law.
- f. Sign all contracts, bonds, or other instruments requiring the consent of the County.
- g. Review, analyze, and forecast trends of County services and finances, and programs of all boards, commissions, agencies, and other County bodies, and report and recommend thereon to the Board.
- h. Develop, install, and maintain centralized budgeting, personnel, and purchasing procedures as are authorized by Articles 6 and 8 of this Code.
- i. Negotiate contracts for the County subject to Board approval. Make recommendations concerning the nature and location of County improvements, and execute improvements approved by the Board.
- j. Assure that all terms and conditions imposed in favor of the County or its inhabitants in any statute, franchise, or other contract are faithfully kept and performed.
- k. Serve as an ex officio, nonvoting member of all appointive bodies in County government.
- l. Ensure that all funds are utilized for the purposes and programs for which such funds are appropriated in the annual budget.
- m. Provide to the Clerk of the Board copies of all rules, policies, guidelines, procedures, and regulations issued by the Administration pursuant to clause 8.7 of this Code.
- n. Appoint such committees as they deem necessary, with the advice and consent of the Board.

§3.5 Powers of the Executive. The Executive:

- a. Shall supervise, direct, and control all County administrative departments.
- b. With the advice and consent of the Board, and subject to transparency requirements set forth in clause §8.7(a) of this Code requiring the public announcement of vacant positions prior to appointment, shall appoint the County Counsel, the Administrator, the heads of all departments and divisions created within such departments, and the members of all County boards, including advisory boards, commissions, and authorities.
- c. May, at their discretion, remove or suspend any official in the unclassified service of the County over whose office the Executive has power of appointment, in accordance with the provisions of N.I.S.A. 40:41A-87(b).
- d. May, at their discretion, delegate to department heads powers of appointment and removal of their departmental employees. Such delegation shall be done by filing same in writing with New Jersey Civil Service Commission. If the Executive does not so delegate their power, they may appoint and remove, subject to Civil Service requirements, all employees whose positions have been created in accordance with this Code and the manner of whose appointment or removal is not specified herein. All appointments under this provision, whether by a delegated Department Head or the County Executive, are subject to transparency requirements set forth in clause §8.7(a) requiring the public announcement of vacant positions prior to appointment.
- e. May require reports and examine the accounts, records, and operation of any agency of County government, at any time.
- f. May, at their discretion, order any agency under their jurisdiction as specified in the Administrative Code to undertake any task for any other agency on a temporary basis if they deem it necessary for the proper and efficient administration of the County government.
- g. Shall approve each ordinance of the Board by signing it or may veto the entirety of any ordinance by returning it to the Clerk to the Board within ten (10) days of receipt with a written statement of their objections to the ordinance. No partial or conditional vetoes are permitted. If two-thirds of the full membership of the Board, upon reconsideration of the measure, shall vote for it, the Executive's veto shall be overridden, and the ordinance shall become law without the Executive's signature in accordance with the provisions of law and Section 2.12 of the Bergen County Administrative Code.

h. Shall review and approve or veto, within 10 days of delivery to them, except as otherwise provided herein, all or part of the minutes of every meeting of a County authority organized pursuant to the provisions of P.L.1946, c.138 (N.I.S.A. 40:14A-1 et seq.) (County Sewerage Authorities), P.L.1957, c.183 (N.I.S.A. 40:14B-1 et seq.) (County Utilities Authorities), or P.L. 1960, c.183 (N.J.S.A. 40:37A-44 et seq.) (County Improvement Authorities). If within the 10-day period, the County Executive returns to the authority and to the Board of County Commissioners the copy of the minutes of any action taken by the authority or any member thereof at a meeting, together with a written explanation of the reasons for their veto of the action, that action shall be of no effect unless the Board of County Commissioners overrides the veto of the action by a majority vote of its full membership within 10 days of the receipt of the veto action. The County Executive may approve all or any part of an action taken at a meeting prior to the expiration of the 10-day period. If the County Executive takes no action with respect to the minutes within the 10-day period, the minutes shall be deemed approved. The veto powers accorded under this subsection shall not affect in any way the covenants contained in the bond indentures of the authority, or any collective bargaining agreement, or binding arbitration decisions affecting employees of the authority.

No resolution or other action of the authority providing for the issuance or refunding of bonds or other financial obligations shall be adopted or otherwise made effective by the authority without the prior approval in writing of the County Executive. This power shall be exercised with due regard for the rights of the holders of bonds of the authority at any time outstanding, and nothing in, or done pursuant to, this subsection shall in any way limit, restrict, or alter the obligation or powers of the authority, or any representative or officer of the authority, to carry out and perform in every detail each and every covenant, agreement, or contract at any time made or entered into by or on behalf of the authority with respect to its bonds or for the benefit, protection, or security of the holders thereof.

If two-thirds or more of the members of an authority make a determination that an action taken at a meeting is in response to an emergency situation, a copy of the minutes of that meeting shall be delivered to the County Executive as soon as practicable following the meeting and the County Executive shall have up to 24 hours after the copy of the minutes has been delivered to approve or veto the minutes of that meeting. If the County Executive takes no action with respect to the minutes within the 24-hour period, the minutes shall be deemed approved. If, within the 24-hour period, the County Executive returns to the authority and to the Board of County Commissioners the copy of the minutes with a veto of any action taken by the authority or any member thereof at the meetings, together with a written explanation of the reasons for their veto of the action, that action shall be of no effect unless the Board of County Commissioners overrides the veto of the action by a majority vote of its full membership within 48 hours of the receipt of the veto action.

i. May order cessation of expenditures by any agency under their jurisdiction when necessitated by a revenue shortfall or when they have cause to believe that the agency is not using the funds for the purposes for which they were appropriated.

- j. May appoint annually, subject to the advice and consent of the Board of County Commissioners, a registered municipal accountant of New Jersey to perform an independent audit of the County's books, accounts, and financial transactions and to perform such other services as the Executive directs, specifically with regard to the review, modification, approval, and operation of the budget; and to perform an independent financial, compliance, performance, or operational audit of any agency of the County.
- k. The Executive may promulgate and enforce such rules, regulations, policies, guidelines, and/or procedures as relate to the organization or internal management of the County government, or a part thereof, without any required publication. The Executive may delegate to the Department Heads the authority to issue rules, regulations, policies, guidelines, and/or procedures as relate to their respective departments. All other Executive Orders shall be published in accordance with N.J.S.A. 40:41A-103. All Executive Orders shall be delivered to the Clerk to the Board, who shall maintain a permanent catalogue thereof.

§3.6 Presence at Board of County Commissioners Meetings.

- a. The Executive shall have the right to be present and participate in discussions at all Board meetings without the right to vote.
- b. The Executive shall appoint the Administrator or a comparable senior administrative Official who shall be present at all Board meetings, unless otherwise directed by the Board, and shall be qualified to provide a constant and effective communications link between the Executive and the Board.

Article 4 Administrator

- §4.1 <u>Appointment</u>. The Executive shall appoint an Administrator who shall serve at their pleasure. The Board shall advise and consent to their nomination but shall not prevent their suspension or dismissal by passage of a resolution of disapproval. In the event of their dismissal by the Executive, the Administrator shall not be entitled to a hearing.
- §4.2 <u>Qualifications</u>. The Administrator shall, prior to their appointment, have acquired the education, skills, and experience necessary to serve as the chief professional administrative officer of a major urban county. A minimum of a master's degree or equivalent is required, plus at least two (2) years' experience in Public Management. They need not be a resident of the County at the time of their appointment, but during their tenure they may live outside the County, only with the permission of the County Executive.

§4.3 <u>Duties</u>. The Administrator shall:

- a. Be responsible only to the Executive. They shall, under the direction and supervision of the Executive, assist in the orderly and efficient administration of the County, performing whatever supervisory or administrative duties the Executive deems necessary and proper.
- b. Serve as the temporary or permanent Head of County Department or Departments, as determined by the Executive.
- c. Serve as acting Executive when the Executive is temporarily absent or unable to serve.
- d. In the event that the Executive does not appoint the Administrator as permanent head of a major department, the Administrator shall exercise, on behalf of the Executive, broad administrative, and supervisory responsibilities over all departments, divisions, offices, bureaus, and agencies under the jurisdiction of the Executive.

§4.4 Deputy County Administrator.

§4.4.1 APPOINTMENT. The Executive shall have the right to appoint a Deputy County Administrator who shall serve at their pleasure. The Board shall advise and consent to their nomination but shall not prevent their suspension or dismissal by passage of a resolution of disapproval. In the event of their dismissal by the Executive, the Deputy Administrator shall not be entitled to a hearing.

§4.4.2 QUALIFICATIONS. The Deputy Administrator shall, prior to their appointment, have acquired the education, skills, and experience necessary to serve as the chief professional administrative officer of a major urban county. A minimum of a master's degree or equivalent is required, plus at least two (2) years' experience in Public Management. They need not be a resident of the County at the time of their appointment, but during their tenure may live outside the County, only with the permission of the County Executive.

§4.4.3 DUTIES. The Deputy Administrator shall:

- a. Be responsible to the Executive and the Administrator. They shall, under the direction and supervision of the Executive and Administrator, assist the Administrator in the orderly and efficient administration of the County, performing whatever supervisory or administrative duties the Executive and Administrator deem necessary and proper.
- b. Serve as the temporary or permanent head of County department or departments, as determined by the Executive and Administrator.
- c. Serve as Acting Executive when the Executive and the Administrator are temporarily absent or unable to serve.

d. In the event that the Executive does not appoint the Deputy Administrator as permanent head of a major department, the Deputy Administrator shall exercise, on behalf of the Executive and Administrator, broad administrative and supervisory responsibilities over all departments, divisions, offices, bureaus, and agencies under the jurisdiction of the Executive.

Article 5 Contracts and Purchases

- §5.1 <u>Contracts Generally</u>. Within the limits of available appropriations, the County Executive may enter into contracts approved by resolution of the Board of County Commissioners. No resolution shall be required for purchases and contracts under the statutory bid threshold set by the Governor pursuant to <u>N.J.S.A</u>. 40A:11-3(c), except that purchases which do not exceed the bid threshold but are subject to pay-to-play restrictions (<u>N.J.S.A</u>. 19:44A-1 et seq.) shall be awarded by Commissioner resolution. The contracts shall contain language in a form approved by County Counsel. The document shall be signed by the County Executive and witnessed.
- §5.2 <u>Bidding Procedures</u>. All purchases which require competitive bidding shall conform to the Local Public Contracts Law, <u>N.I.S.A.</u> 40A:11-1 et seq. and <u>N.I.A.C.</u> 5:34-1.1 et seq.
- §5.3 <u>Award of Contracts</u>. Where contracts are let by competitive bidding, the County Purchasing Agent shall act as the County's "Contracting Agent" pursuant to law. They shall recommend such a contract in the manner provided by law.
- §5.4 <u>Purchasing Organization</u>. The Executive shall maintain a centralized purchasing system for all departments of the County. The system shall be designed to promote and maintain the highest ideals of integrity in all public procurement.
- §5.5 <u>Purchasing Generally</u>. All purchases of any supplies, materials, equipment, or contractual services, public works, or construction services for any department shall be made by the County Purchasing Agent in the Division of Purchasing in the Department of Administration and Finance, pursuant to a written requisition from a Department Head or their authorized representative. A certification from the Division of the Treasurer that a sufficient unencumbered balance of appropriations is available to pay for the items or services requested is required. All purchases not procured by competitive bidding shall be awarded by the Purchasing Agent pursuant to the Local Public Contracts Law, and such awards shall be reported to the Executive and the Board on a monthly basis.
- §5.6 <u>Confirmation of Delivery</u>. Immediately following delivery of items ordered, the authorized departmental representative shall forward the receiving report to the Division of Fiscal Operations.
- §5.7 <u>Construction Projects</u>. The construction or reconstruction of County buildings, the repair of County roads, bridges, and drainage projects shall be handled by the Department

of Public Works or the Department of Planning and Engineering, according to the nature of the bid, in accordance with Section 5.5 of this Code.

§5.8 <u>Statutorily Required Resolutions</u>. Awards that statutorily require the adoption of a Commissioner resolution of approval, regardless of the amount, including but not limited to Joint Purchasing (<u>N.J.S.A</u>. 40A:11-10) and Competitive Contracting (<u>N.J.S.A</u>. 40A:11-4.3) shall be awarded by Commissioner resolution.

§5.9 <u>Resolutions of Approval</u>. Nothing herein shall prevent the Administration from submitting, for the purpose of transparency or policy, an otherwise excludable expenditure for a Commissioner resolution of approval.

Article 6 Budget and Fiscal Procedures

§6.1 <u>Fiscal Year</u>. The fiscal year of the County shall begin on the first day of January and shall end on the thirty-first of December in each year.

§6.2 <u>Budget Preparation Generally.</u> The County budget shall be prepared by the Chief Financial Officer on behalf of the Executive. On or before September 1, the Chief Financial Officer with the approval of the Executive shall establish the schedules and procedures to be followed by all County departments, divisions, offices, bureaus, and agencies, as well as by Constitutional Officers and independent agencies, or Offices that are subject to County budgeting procedures under <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:41A-125 for the purpose of submitting budget requests for the next ensuing budget year. These schedules shall provide for transmission of information including but not limited to:

- a. Expenditures by sub-symbol for each operating unit in the submitting department, division, office, bureau, agency, or independent agency, or office, or Constitutional Officer for the proposed budget year, the two (2) past fiscal years, and estimated figures for the current fiscal year;
- b. Data on all active positions, including, but not limited to, present and projected vacancies and savings estimated, and whether the positions budgeted are classified or unclassified or grant funded. In addition, the method of calculation of the salary accounts for all departments shall be shown.
- c. All emergency or supplementary appropriations utilized by the unit during the present year, to date.
- d. Full statistical and written narrative justification for all budget requests, which shall be entered into the finance system software.

§6.2.1 All schedules shall provide for a full description of the supporting line items of expenditures to enable the Board to have the fullest possible understanding of the request

and to give an accurate statement of the cost, personnel, materials and supplies, contractual services, and other budget elements.

§6.2.2 All initial submissions shall be submitted on budget forms providing for submission of the above specified information on or before October 1. The budget of any department, division, office, bureau, or agency, or independent agency or office or Constitutional Officer which has failed to submit a budget by October 1 shall be prepared by the Executive, with the assistance of the Chief Financial Officer.

<u>6.2.3</u> The Executive shall institute a system of prioritizing their budget recommendations to the Board. Such system shall identify programs, elements, and activities within each agency in a priority order indicating the various levels at which they should be funded, if at all, with the lowest possible cost consistent with a reasonable degree of efficiency and effectiveness of performance.

§6.3 The Budget Document.

- a. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 40:41A-133, on or before January 15, the Executive, after such review, analysis, and hearing, as they deem necessary, shall submit to the Board a budget document consisting of the proposed County budget and a budget message. Late submissions must be approved by the Director of Local Government Services in the Department of Community Affairs in accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:4-5.1.
- b. The budget shall be in such a form as will comply with the Local Budget Law, together with such additional schedules, and analyses as are mandated by this Code and as the Board may require. The budget document shall be indexed as to all departments, divisions, offices, agencies, and bureaus, as well as to all independent agencies or offices or Constitutional Officers. The budget shall also contain a recommended budget for the Board of Commissioners based on information supplied to the Executive by the Board.
- c. The budget shall include and reflect the total projected annual expenditure to be expended regardless of the source.
- d. The budget shall include and reflect the total projected annual expenditure of each and every independent agency requesting any amount of County funding and shall also include all sources or projected sources of revenue to be received and expended regardless of the source.
- e. The budget message shall embody the complete proposed financial program of the County. It shall outline the proposed financial policies of the County for the ensuing fiscal year, describe the important features of the budget plan, and indicate its major objectives. It shall indicate any major changes in financial policies and in expenditures, appropriations, and revenues as compared with the preceding fiscal year and shall set forth reasons for the changes.

- f. It shall be the duty of the Executive to present to the Board in a timely fashion all information as requested by the Board for its consideration of the budget. Within ten (10) days after submission of the budget to the Board, the Board shall file with the Executive a schedule of requests for information and appearances by County officials. The Executive shall provide all such information as requested at that time, or in subsequent requests, within forty-eight (48) hours after receipt thereof, or within such extension thereof as the Board, through its Chairperson, may authorize for good cause. They shall further provide that all such County personnel as are requested to testify on the budget appear at the time and place requested. All Board requests for appearances by County personnel shall be filed with the Executive at least forty-eight (48) hours before the time set for such appearance, except that once a person has appeared, they may be recalled directly by the Board to continue or clarify their testimony. Any written information requested by any member of the Board during testimony shall be supplied within seventy-two (72) hours after it has been orally requested during such testimony.
- g. The Executive shall be responsible for providing the Board with twelve (12) copies of the budget document and all related documents, arranging for all required publication of the budget, and for providing the Board with copies of the adopted budget with schedules including final figures as to appropriation, budgeted positions, and specific changes in all function and programs as originally proposed in the budget document as first submitted.

§6.4 Capital Budget and Program

- a. The Chief Financial Officer on behalf of the Executive shall annually prepare both a capital budget and a capital program, the latter to consist of a capital improvement program of proposed and projected capital undertakings by the County during the ensuing six (6) years. The capital budget shall be submitted with the operating budget. Each Department shall submit to the Chief Financial Officer a list of capital requests with priorities and justifications. The Chief Financial Officer shall evaluate such requests in preparing the capital budget and program.
- b. The capital budget and program shall be in such form and contents as may be required pursuant to law. The capital program shall include:
 - (1) A clear summary of its contents;
 - (2) A list of all capital improvements which are proposed to be undertaken during the six fiscal years next ensuing, inclusive of the then current fiscal year, with appropriate supporting information as to the necessity for such improvements;
 - (3) Cost estimates, method of financing, and recommended priorities and time schedules for each such improvement.
- §6.5 <u>Board Action</u>. The Board shall consider and act upon the Executive's recommended budget in accordance with the requirements of the Local Budget Law and shall have the right

to amend the budget by increasing or decreasing line items, or by eliminating or adding items.

§6.6 <u>Budget Operation</u>. Budget appropriations shall be controlled by an encumbrance system that shall be prescribed and established by the Executive. No payment shall be authorized or made, and no obligations shall be incurred against the County except in accordance with appropriations duly made. There shall be established a system of position control for full time equivalent employees to be administered by the Department of Administration and Finance. Upon request, the Executive shall submit to the Board periodic reports indicating the number of employees on the payroll as of the latest payroll period and any changes from the previous report as compared to the number of positions recommended by the Executive or as otherwise adopted by the board.

§6.7 Financial Reports to the Board.

- a. The County Executive has a duty to supervise and administer all phases of the budgetary process, and to review, analyze, and forecast trends of County services and finances and programs of all boards, commissions, agencies, and other County bodies, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-36. The County Executive also has a duty to report their findings to the Board of County Commissioners, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:41A-36. Upon request, the Executive shall file year to date expenditure and revenue reports with the Clerk to the Board. These reports shall show totals for the fiscal year to date, comparison of the budget to actual revenue, and comparison of the budget to actual expenditures. Information as to current utilization shall be included. Such reports shall be indexed in the same manner as the annual budget. The reports will describe expenditures and revenue as follows:
 - (1) By Department and Division, Office, Agency, or Bureau for both salary and other expenses;
 - (2) For non-departmental, independent, autonomous, judicial, and Constitutional Officer agencies.
- b. Any agencies which are not placed under the administration of the Executive by this Code and which operate in whole or in part with funds supplied by the County, including federal and state grant funds, shall file such reports as are described in clause 6.7(a) of this Code, including any statement indicating divergences between budgeted expenditure of money, personnel, or equipment, and actual use of same.

§6.8 <u>Payment of Claims</u>. No bill, demand, or claim shall be paid unless it contains a detailed statement of the items or demand, specifying particularly how the bill or demand is made up, and a certification of the party claiming payment that it is correct; nor shall any bill, claim or demand be paid unless the purchase order, or other approved payment voucher on which it is presented carries a certification of the head of the department, office, or agency, or of their duly designated representative having personal knowledge of the facts, that the goods have been received by, or the services rendered to, the County. The procedure shall be as follows:

- a. All bills, claims, and demands against the County shall be entered into the finance system. Each department shall create a requisition for each such bill, claim, or demand. All requisitions shall be approved by the department head, or designee and certified and approved by the Division of Treasury. Checks in payment shall be disbursed by the Treasurer in accordance with the authority given to the County Executive by N.J.S.A. 40:41A-36(e). The Treasurer shall prepare a complete account of all expenditures on a bi-weekly basis and shall submit copies of such listing to the Executive and County Administrator. Copies shall be provided to the Board of County Commissioners upon request.
- b. Disbursement shall be made by check or electronic payment based on approval of the requisition by the Department Head and Treasury, as set forth in clause 6.8(a), and certified to the Executive. The checks for other expense payments shall be signed by the Treasurer or Chief Financial Officer.
- c. The County need not require a vendor/claimant certification for goods or services for which individual purchase orders are below a threshold of \$5,000.00, provided that a person with knowledge that the goods or services provided so acknowledges either electronically or in writing. Furthermore, a vendor/claimant certification may be waived for all direct utility payments and payments to third party natural gas and electricity providers.
- d. Provided that the appropriate internal financial controls and procurement processes have been complied with, the County may waive a vendor/claimant certification in the case of construction projects when the contractor, engineer, or architect overseeing the project and the employee of the County authorizing payment certify a fully completed American Institute of Architects (AIA) pay application or the equivalent.

§6.9 Payroll Procedure.

- a. Salaries, wages, and other compensation of all officers and employees of the County shall be paid in accordance with a schedule established by the Executive. The head of each department, division, office, agency, or bureau shall certify to the County Administrator, on forms prescribed by the Executive, the names and positions of all persons employed by the department, division, office, agency, or bureau who are entitled to be paid in the next ensuing payroll. The Division of Personnel shall review the payroll reports and shall certify as to their accuracy. Payroll checks may be issued only after approval of the payroll by the Division of Fiscal Operations and shall be signed by the Treasurer.
- b. The Treasurer or Chief Financial Officer shall then complete the payroll for the County and prepare and sign the checks.

- c. For the purpose of calculating the amount of the annual salary to be paid to each employee in each pay period, the Treasurer or Chief Financial Officer shall divide the annual salary by the number of pay periods there shall be in that particular year.
- d. No full-time Elected County Officials (County Executive, Sheriff, Surrogate, and County Clerk) shall be allowed to carry vacation and sick days over to the following year. No full-time Elected Officials will be paid for any remaining vacation and sick days upon leaving office. No elected County Commissioner will be paid for any vacation and sick days upon leaving office, nor will they be permitted to receive any separation pay based on years of service to the County.

§6.10 Miscellaneous.

- a. The Executive is authorized to issue supplemental payroll checks in order to provide payment to employees who have been authorized to be paid but whose name has not appeared on the departmental payroll.
- b. The governing body may annually establish petty cash funds by resolution and shall notify the Director of the Division of Local Government Services in the Department of Community Affairs of any such funds in accordance with N.I.S.A. 40A:5-21.
- c. The Board, or any Commissioner, upon written notice to the Executive shall be free to examine the financial records of the County at any time, either personally or through a duly authorized representative.
- d. Transfer of budget funds from one budget line item to another during the final two (2) months of the fiscal year in accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:4-58 or during the first three (3) months of the fiscal year in accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:4-59 shall require a resolution of approval by the Board.

Article 7 Constitutional and Judicial Officers

- §7.1 <u>Constitutional Officers</u>. §GENERALLY. The Sheriff, Surrogate, County Clerk, and County Prosecutor are recognized as Constitutional Officers.
- §7.2 DEPARTMENTAL EQUIVALENCY. The officers, employees, property and activities under the jurisdiction of each of the Constitutional Officers, as provided by law, shall, for certain administrative purposes, respectively be deemed equivalent to a department with the Constitutional Officer as its head.
- §7. 3 Organization and Administration. Each of the Constitutional Officers shall have such operational authority over their Departments as is provided by law. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 40:41A-125 and New Jersey case law, the Constitutional Officers and their Departments shall be subject to the requirements of the Charter and Code, or of

administrative orders issued pursuant thereto, as to budgetary matters, financial and accounting controls, personnel, purchasing, and central data processing procedures. Each of the Constitutional Officers shall be represented by the County Counsel in all legal matters including, but not limited to, litigation, appeals in court, proceedings before any administrative agency and in other appropriate matters, except for the County Prosecutor, who shall be represented either by the Attorney General or the County Counsel, in accordance with Wright v. State, 169 N.J. 422 (2001). If the County Counsel should be disqualified with respect to the representation of a Constitutional Officer in any matter, the provisions of clause §12.2(a)(3)(vii)shall apply.

§7. 4 Sheriff. The Sheriff, upon the recommendation of the Executive and a resolution of approval by the Board, shall operate the Jail, Jail Annex, and the Bureau of Criminal Investigation. The Sheriff shall also have, exercise, and discharge the functions, powers, and duties of the former Division of the County Police Department, now known as the Bureau of Police Services, including, but not limited to, responsibility for providing police services to County institutions, County roads, and County parks, and to such other areas as the Sheriff may direct. The Bureau shall be headed by an Officer in Charge, selected by the Sheriff, who shall report in the chain of command to the Sheriff. The Sheriff shall provide security for the Bergen County Superior Court (N.J.S.A. 2B:6-1); be responsible for service or execution and return of process, orders, warrants, and judgments (N.J.S.A. 2B:6-3); and perform such other duties as may be provided for by law.

§7. 5 Surrogate shall review and probate wills, appoint Executors, Administrators, and guardians of minors, and perform such other duties as provided for by statute or Court Rule. Pursuant to N.J. Court Rule 1:5-6(b), the Surrogate shall serve as Deputy Clerk of the Superior Court, Chancery Division, Probate Part, and as Clerk of the Chancery Division, Family Part for adoptions. The Surrogate shall docket, review, and schedule all actions pertaining to will contests, estate matters, mental incapacitation, or incompetency, guardianships of incompetents, and all adoptions occurring in Bergen County. Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 3B:15-16 and 17, the Surrogate shall serve as custodian of funds awarded to minors through settlement, inheritances, or as beneficiaries of life insurance proceeds, which funds shall be held in the Surrogate's Intermingled Trust Fund.

§7. 6 THE COUNTY CLERK. The County Clerk shall be the recording officer for the County for the purpose of recording deeds, mortgages, liens, and other property recordings. The County Clerk shall maintain various maps, land records, and historical documents for the County, and perform such other duties as provided for by law. The County Clerk may issue passports when authorized by the U.S. Department of State [22 C.F.R. 51.22(b)(6)]; and swear and/or file oaths and licenses including notary publics (N.J.S.A. 52:7-14), doctors, and chiropractors (N.J.S.A. 45:9-17), and elected officials (N.J.S.A. 40A:5-33). The County Clerk shall operate an elections division to conduct elections by mail and perform such other duties as provided for by law.

§7. 7 THE COUNTY PROSECUTOR. The County Prosecutor shall prosecute the pleas of the state in Bergen County (N.J.S.A. 2A:158-1), be responsible for the detection, arrest, indictment, and conviction of offenders against the laws, and serve as the chief law enforcement officer for the County (N.J.S.A. 2A:158-5).

§7.8 <u>Judicial Functions</u>. The County-level Courts, Surrogate, Probation, Jury Management, and Law Library are subject to the rule making power of the Supreme Court and the Administrative direction and supervision of the Chief Justice. They are not, therefore, considered as departments of County government. The Executive shall act as the liaison with the courts.

Article 8 Departments

§8.1 <u>General</u>. Under the jurisdiction of the Executive, the organization of and responsibility for the County's operations shall be divided among the following:

- (1) Administration and Finance
- (2) Health
- (3) Human Services
- (4) Law
- (5) Public Safety
- (6) Public Works
- (7) Parks
- (8) Planning and Engineering

§8.2 REORGANIZATION. The Board of County Commissioners is authorized to amend the Administrative Code to reorganize the administration of County government, setting forth the duties and responsibilities and powers of all county officials and agencies and the manner of performance needed. The Board recognizes that the day-to-day administration of County affairs is within the jurisdiction of the Executive; therefore, the Executive may recommend to the Board of County Commissioners a proposed re-organizational plan within departments, but such recommendation is not required for Board action.

§8.3 QUALIFICATIONS OF DEPARTMENT HEAD AND DIVISION HEADS. Each department head shall have academic training and significant practical experience in at least one (1) discipline within the department's area of concern and shall have proven administrative ability. The head of each Division shall have some formal training in the major function of that division and some practical experience therein.

§8.4 APPOINTMENTS. The Executive shall have the right to appoint one person to head more than one division.

a. §8.5 Advisory Boards. In all instances where advisory boards are created under this Code, they shall consist of such members as determined by the creating authority plus

such Commissioner liaison(s) as may be appointed by the Board. The Board shall by ordinance establish the number of members of the board. The members shall be nominated by the Executive subject to the advice and consent of the Board. In those instances where Commissioners_are permitted to be members of an advisory board, they shall be appointed by the Chairperson of the Board. Each advisory board shall have broad authority to study the functions and services in its area of concern and to propose such programs and innovations as it feels would be beneficial to the County and its citizens. The approval of the Executive shall be required before any such proposed program or innovation is conducted and, if rejected by the Executive, the advisory board shall not act upon that proposal. Any subcommittees formed by an advisory board shall require the prior approval of the Executive and shall consist solely of existing advisory board members, or new members who have been appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. Advisory board bylaws shall require the approval of the County Executive. Copies of bylaws shall be delivered to the County Counsel, the Administrator, and to the head of the Department or Division under which each advisory board is organized, according to this Code. Every effort shall be made to ensure that the composition of each advisory board shall be such that it reflects the population of the County and be broadly representative of the County's diverse demographics.

- b. Advisory boards shall be provided with such meeting facilities and secretarial and logistical assistance as is necessary for them to fulfill their function of advising the Executive, the Board, and the department to which they are attached. Each department shall be responsible for the provision of such assistance as is required.
- c. Advisory boards shall keep minutes of all meetings and shall forward within ten (10) days of the meeting date copies of said minutes to the County Executive County Administrator, Deputy County Administrator, and such other parties designated by the County Executive.
- d. Unless otherwise provided for, the terms for advisory board members shall be staggered three (3) year terms. At the time of initial appointment of advisory board members, the terms shall be divided into 1-, 2-, and 3-year terms evenly spread among the membership. Each member shall hold office for the term of appointment and until their successor shall have been appointed and qualified. Any vacancy in the membership of an advisory board during an unexpired term shall be filled by appointment of a person as a member for the unexpired term. Holdover appointments shall not interfere with the staggered appointment process. In the case of advisory boards established under statute or federal requirements, the membership composition, terms, and the number of members shall be as set forth therein.

§8.6 VOLUNTEERS. The County may accept the donation of time and services from such volunteers as it may permit for a temporary or ongoing basis, at the discretion of the Executive. Volunteers shall not be considered employees for purposes of the New Jersey

Workers' Compensation Act but shall be granted any immunity of an employee pursuant to the New Jersey Tort Claims Act. Volunteers may be subject to the same screening and interview requirements as applied to any other employee, including background checks and medical examinations, in the discretion of the Executive.

§8.7 Transparency in Appointments. All County Executive appointments subject to advice and consent of the Board must comply with the following:

- a. Notification. To encourage citizen participation in a meaningful way, all vacancies on boards, commissions, authorities, departments, divisions, and agencies subject to advice and consent shall be announced publicly and, to the extent practicable, advertised 30 days prior to appointment or 30 days prior to anticipated date of vacancy or expiration of term, whichever is later, and shall be posted:
 - (1) On the County of Bergen's official website; and
 - (2) On the bulletin board in the Bergen County Justice Center and Administrative Building, One Bergen County Plaza, and Two Bergen County Plaza, Hackensack, New Jersey; and either
 - i. In one or more of the official newspapers of the County of Bergen; or
 - ii. In one or more other periodicals and/or websites selected by the Board of County Commissioners, including the Commissioner Website, "Community News" and other periodicals not necessarily permitted to publish legal notices, but which the Board of County Commissioners finds are reasonably calculated to provide information about such appointments to the community at large; or
 - iii. On some or all of the pages on http://www.patch.com/ for the municipalities in the County of Bergen, or on any similar site on the Internet.
- b. Content. The public announcement shall succinctly state the available position, contain a brief description of the role and general responsibilities, state the qualifications necessary to be eligible, and include information on how to apply. Nothing in this section shall require the County Executive to establish qualifications for any position where none exist or interfere with the County Executive's statutory discretion to appoint.
- c. TIMING. All public announcements and advertisements required under clause §8.7(a) must be made at least 30 days before the County Executive appoints an individual to fill a position subject to advice and consent.

- d. Advertisement Consolidation to Reduce Costs. To minimize advertising and publication costs, County officials shall, to the best of their ability, include as many notices of available positions as possible in each public advertisement.
- e. Privacy. All résumés, documents, and any other job-application correspondence submitted by candidates in application to vacant positions advertised under this section shall be safeguarded to protect the privacy of applicants and will not be subject to public disclosure unless otherwise authorized by law.
- f. POWER TO WAIVE. The Board of County Commissioners shall have the power to waive this provision by resolution.
- g. EXEMPTIONS. The following appointments are exempt from the notice requirements of this section:
 - (1) Statutory appointments that do not require the advice and consent of the Board of County Commissioners; and
 - (2) Acting or interim appointments;
- h. EXECUTIVE SUSPENSION OF NOTICE REQUIREMENTS. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the Executive may suspend the provisions of such notice required under this section:
 - (1) In the event of the declaration of a national emergency by the President; or
 - (2) In the event of the declaration of a state of emergency by the Governor; or
 - (3) Upon a written finding by the Executive, published and also communicated to the Board of County Commissioners, of an exigent circumstance that warrants such suspension solely for such appointment.
- i. Appointment Prior to Vacancy. Nothing in this section shall prohibit the County Executive from making appointments prior to the expiration of the vacant position's term and up to 60 days prior thereto, provided that said appointment is not effective until the term in question expires, and upon advice and consent of the Board of County Commissioners.
- j. Statutory Powers and Duties Unaffected. This ordinance shall not operate to modify, amend, diminish, or improperly limit the County Executive's statutory powers, authority, and discretion to make appointments and as may be set forth in the Administrative Code, nor shall this ordinance operate to modify, amend, diminish, or improperly limit the Board of County Commissioners' statutory powers and authority, as may be set forth in the Administrative Code.

Article 9 Department of Administration and Finance.

§9.1 DEPARTMENT GENERALLY. The Head of the Department shall be the County Administrator, the Deputy County Administrator, or such other officer as shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. All Division Heads shall report directly to the Department Head.

§9.2 DIVISIONS. The Department shall be divided into the following divisions:

- a. Budget and Capital Planning
- b. Treasury
- c. Purchasing
- d. Information Technology
- e. Personnel
- f. Public Information
- g. Risk Management
- h. Community Development
- i. Economic Development
- i. Shared Services

§9.2(a) DIVISION OF BUDGET AND CAPITAL PLANNING.

- i. The Head of the Division of Budget and Capital Planning shall be the Chief Financial Officer (as defined in N.J.S.A. 40A:9-28.1) or such other officer as shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board.
- ii. The function Division of Budget and Capital Planning shall be responsible for the following:

(1) Budget Preparation

- A. Assist the Executive in the evaluation and review of all operating and capital budget requests, estimates, annual goals, and objectives from any department, division, office, agency, bureau, or other governmental unit;
- B. Assist each department, division, office, agency, bureau, or other governmental unit with the yearly budget hearings and reviews before the Board of County Commissioners:
- C. Develop and maintain management information systems to monitor internal budgetary trends and maintain fiscal responsibility in County government. Review and monitor federal and state budgetary trends and their potential impact on County fiscal operations; Report on such trends to the Executive, the Administrator, and Deputy County Administrator;

(2) Fiscal Management

- A. Review and certify the availability of funds for all County obligations;
- B. Pre-audit and review all expenditures to determine compliance with the Local Budget Law and any other applicable laws; verify that proposed expenditures are in conformity with this Code;
- C. Prepare monthly funds balance, revenue, payroll, and self-insurance reserve projections;
- D. Report to the Executive, the Administrator, and Deputy County Administrator for submission to the Board any and all discrepancies or variations which might create budget over-expenditures such as unfunded mandates, emergencies, or other unforeseen circumstances requiring special appropriations or other emergent action such that the Executive and the Board shall be notified at the earliest possible date;

(2) Internal Procedures

- A. Provide and propose best practices in all County fiscal procedures including, but not limited to, internal controls, budgeting, and expenditures;
- B. Review, evaluate, and recommend financial data processing systems and their applications in the management of County functions;
- C. Prescribe and enforce a uniform system of revenue and expenditure account codes for all departments and other budgeted agencies subject to County budget review;
- D. Coordinate with the Division of Personnel on the operation and maintenance of a central payroll system covering all personnel.

(3) Grants

- A. Be responsible for assisting in the development of all grant applications; be responsible for implementation and enforcement of grants management procedures and financial control and compliance; develop, implement, and monitor a grant management payroll allocation system for all grants;
- B. Assess the financial viability and impact of all grant applications; provide fiscal management of and ensure compliance with grant reporting and reimbursement procedures;

(4) Bonds

- A. Provide all information necessary in connection with the preparation of Capital Ordinances by Bond Counsel, and review all such ordinances for accuracy; assist Bond Counsel with bond transactions;
- B. Manage the County's capital funding program, including issuance of bonds and notes, and monitoring of capital projects; audit and approve capital expenditures to determine compliance with the New Jersey Bond Law;
- C. Administer the County debt to include payment of principal and interest.

(5) State Reporting Requirements

- A. Prepare and submit the annual operating and capital budgets to the Director of the N.J. Division of Local Government Services pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:4-10;
- B. Prepare the Annual and Supplemental Debt Statements for submission to the State, in accordance with <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40A:2-40 and 42, with copies to the Administration and the Board; prepare Debt Service Projections for the Administration;
- C. Review Annual Financial Statements for compliance and file with New Jersey Division of Local Government Services, in accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:5-12.

§9.2(b) DIVISION OF TREASURY.

- i. The Head of the Division of Treasury shall be the County Treasurer who may also be the Chief Financial Officer, or such other officer as appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board for a term of three (3) years, in accordance with N.I.S.A. 40A:9-27. The Division shall:
 - (1) Receive and deposit all funds of the County in depositories designated by the Board. Report to the Governing Body the amounts deposited, the institutions of deposit and the rates of interest received.
 - (2) Maintain and reconcile records of deposits and withdrawals from all County depositories.
 - (3) Manage the investment of all County funds and have custody of all investments and invested funds of the County, or in the possession of the County in a fiduciary capacity, except as may be otherwise provided by law.

- (4) Be responsible for updating and monitoring the indirect cost allocation rate and for developing new applications of the rate and for coordinating with federal and state agencies on the utilization of such rates.
- (5) Provide budgetary and financial controls by pre-auditing and certifying the availability of funds for all purchase orders and vouchers, and prepare bimonthly claims, bills, and payroll expenditures.
- (6) Install and maintain the County's central accounting system, general ledger system, fixed asset ledger, and records.
- (7) Manage receipts and disbursements of the Self-Insurance Liability, Health Benefits, and Worker's Compensation Fund.
- (8) Prepare bi-weekly payroll tax deposits with Federal and State Taxing Authorities and prepare quarterly and annual Federal and State Payroll tax filings.
- (9) Provide outside agencies with accounting services as determined by the County Executive.
- (10) Assist the Administration with accounting services, evaluation, and cost analysis as requested by the County Executive.
- (11) Collect, on a monthly basis, reports of receipts and disbursements of each department, division, office, agency, bureau, or other governmental unit. At the direction of the Executive, the Treasurer may act as custodian of funds for the various autonomous school boards, and other boards, agencies, and commissions.
- (12) Pre-audit and approve payment for all bills, claims, and demands against the County, including payroll.
- (13) Prepare Annual Financial Statements for approval by the CFO.
- (14) Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.
- ii. Each check shall be authorized and signed as provided in Article 6 of this Code. The Executive may prescribe such additional procedures for the control of disbursements as may be desirable to protect the public interest.
- iii. Electronic Funds Transfers (ETFs), as authorized under clause 6.8(b) of this Code, must comply with all applicable laws and regulations. The CFO, or an individual under supervision of CFO, must review activity reports weekly and must reconcile EFT transactions on a monthly basis. Transaction data must be backed up and stored offline.

§9.2(c) DIVISION OF PURCHASING. The Head of the Division of Purchasing shall be the Purchasing Agent who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:

- i. Establish, maintain, and operate, in accordance with regulations prescribed by the Executive and by the Local Public Contracts Law, a centralized purchasing system for the procurement of such services, materials, and equipment as required by all County departments and budgeted agencies, and administer the bid process in accordance with the Local Public Contracts Law.
- ii. As directed by the Executive, be responsible for the collection, sale, and disposal of surplus personal property in accordance with the Local Public Contracts Law and other applicable law.
- iii. Develop and install a comprehensive inventory and control system for all equipment, including vehicles and fixed assets, with such law enforcement exceptions as may be required by law.
- iv. Award contracts as authorized by the Administration up to the bid threshold as set by ordinance of the governing body in accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:11-3.
- v. Cooperate with the various departments and divisions based on their purchasing needs to ensure that Countywide efficient purchasing practices are being followed.
- vi. Maintain participation in joint purchasing arrangements and co-ops; regularly keep potential users apprised of available State contracts or other purchasing options.
- vii. Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.
 - §9.2(d) DIVISION OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY. The Head of the Division shall be the Director of Information Technology who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:
 - i. Operate and maintain central facilities for data processing.
- ii. Acquire, develop, install, and maintain technological resources, including all central databases, servers, and other IT processing systems and equipment for appropriate functions of County government.
- iii. Serve as the central IT policy and planning resource for the County.

- iv. Make recommendations on departmental information technology and equipment requirements, based on analysis of cost and volume.
- v. Develop and coordinate a central electronic record storage system for all County records that complies with applicable laws and regulations.
- vi. Coordinate the provision of telephone, computer equipment, and support services to all County facilities.
- vii. Ensure that County web servers, hardware, and software are operating efficiently, maintain and design County web pages, and monitor and manage website traffic.
- viii. Be responsible for the cybersecurity of County IT systems to prevent theft or damage to hardware, software, and electronic data. Maintain firewalls and monitor access to safeguard information and protect the network. Identify, develop, and implement as directed recommend cybersecurity and data privacy policies to reduce vulnerability to existing and emerging threats. Ensure County computer system data security and privacy comply with applicable State and Federal laws.
- ix. Assist the Department of Law and County OPRA Custodian with the retrieval of electronic records for the fulfilment of OPRA requests.
- x. Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.
 - §9.2(e) DIVISION OF PERSONNEL. The Head of the Division shall be the Personnel Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:
- i. Develop and administer the County's personnel program, including job classification and State Civil Service titles, active recruitment of needed personnel and in-service training programs.
- ii. Maintain personnel records for each County officer and employee, including the education, training, and experience of the employee, any professional or trade licenses held, all personnel actions taken with respect to the employee, including compensation, civil service and pension status, and such other pertinent information as the Executive may require.
- iii. Administer an orderly procedure for the consideration, review, and adjustment of employee personnel matters.

- iv. Coordinate the appointment and removal of County employees within various departments; review and report to the Executive on proposed appointment, promotion, transfers, and discharges.
- v. Coordinate, monitor, and maintain the administration of employee benefit programs, including health, dental, and disability plans, and perform analysis thereof, as necessary. In coordination with the Division of Risk Management, monitor the implementation of workers' compensation benefits.
- vi. In conjunction with the Equal Employment Opportunity Officer, ensure that the County abides by the affirmative action requirements to appoint, evaluate, and promote employees without regard to race, creed, religious belief, or affiliation or un-affiliation, color, national origin, nationality, ancestry, age, sex (including pregnancy), familial status, marital status, domestic partnership or civil union status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, atypical hereditary cellular or blood trait, genetic information, liability for military service, and mental or physical disability, perceived disability, and AIDS and HIV status. It is the policy of the County to provide equal employment opportunities in all phases of employment. The Equal Employment Opportunity Officer shall be directly responsible to the Executive in all matters relating to equal employment opportunity requirements but shall keep the Personnel Director advised on all such matters.
- vii. Administer the County payroll system. Ensure salaries and salary adjustments comply with collective bargaining agreements or other directives from the Administration.
- viii. Provide assistance in collective bargaining for the County as requested by the Executive.
- ix. Review and implement policies and procedures in accordance with Federal and State Law relative to personnel matters.
- x. Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.
 - §9.2(f) DIVISION OF PUBLIC INFORMATION. The Head of the Division shall be the Public Information Officer who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:
 - a. Serve as primary point of contact for all media and external communication with County departments.
 - b. Coordinate departmental outreach and communications staff to best publicize County programs and activities and fulfill public information requirements as stipulated by any grant requirements or other guidelines.

- c. Track and archive County-related media coverage and external communications including but not limited to press releases, public statements, and speeches.
- d. Work with each County department to plan and promote special events, coordinate the dissemination of daily news, and encourage public engagement through media outreach.
- e. Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.

§9.2(g) DIVISION OF RISK MANAGEMENT. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:

- i. Develop and administer such self-insurance programs as shall be recommended by the Executive and approved by the Board.
- ii. In coordination with insurance professionals, determine and ensure adequate levels of coverage in all County insurance programs.
- iii. Report to the Executive and the Administrator as to costs, experience, and recommendations for improvements in all County insurance plans.
- iv. Maintain records on the value of County properties and equipment.
- v. Recommend and coordinate with the appropriate department or division any loss control measures, safety-training programs, or any other risk reduction measures or corrective actions.
- vi. Monitor and review certificates of insurance, hold harmless agreements, waivers, indemnification language, and requirements for additional insured status.
- vii. Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.
 - §9.2(h) DIVISION OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT. The Head of the Division shall be the Director of Community Development who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:
 - i. Act as the coordinating agency on the annual sub-grant allocation of Community Development funds, including Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), Home Investment Partnership Grant (HOME), and Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) funds, annually received from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) for action by the Executive and Board.

- ii. Coordinate with CDBG Regional and Countywide Committees annually as specified in the Three-Year Cooperative Agreement between the County and all participating municipalities as required by HUD.
- iii. Submit to the Executive and the Board an Annual Action Plan that sets forth the recommended sub-grant allocations for Community Development funding in conformance with HUD regulations and Division policy and procedures.
- iv. Monitor project execution and sub-grant funds allocated to all municipalities, nonprofit organizations, and government agencies in conformance with HUD regulations.
- v. Submit to HUD and any other appropriate Federal agency such reports as are required.
- vi. Submit to the Executive quarterly reports indicating the status of fund allocations for the present year and any unexpended funds from prior years and recommend any appropriate changes in allocation; and report on any new guidelines or developments as promulgated by HUD that substantively impact the program and operations of the Division of Community Development.

§9.2(h)(1) ADVISORY BOARDS. There shall be the following advisory boards in the Division of Community Development:

- i. Community Development Countywide Committee.
- ii. Regional Committees (Central Region, Northwest Region, Southwest Region, Southeast Region, Pascack Valley Region, and Northern Valley Region).

The advisory board shall be appointed in accordance with the provisions of clause 8.5 of this Code and the Three-Year Cooperative Agreement between the County and the participating municipalities as required by HUD.

§9.2(i) DIVISION OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. The Head of the Division shall be the Director of Economic Development who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board of County Commissioners. The Division of Economic Development shall, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40:23-5.1:

- i. Research and study the economics of the County; develop, assemble, and distribute information to assist current and prospective businesses and industries; maximize business retention, attraction, and expansion efforts; and
- ii. Engage in public outreach, and serve as a liaison between industry and government to further enhance economic development, employment opportunities, and vocational education in the County; and

- iii. With the approval of the Executive, cooperate and coordinate with governmental entities, public-private partnerships, businesses and corporations, chambers of commerce, colleges and universities, and any entity or nonprofit, such as the Economic Development Corporation or Workforce Development Board, which enhances economic development of the County; and
- iv. Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.
 - 9.2(J) DIVISION OF SHARED SERVICES. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall promote the broad use of shared services agreements with municipalities, schools, and nonprofits, as authorized by law, for the maintenance, enhancement, operation, and improvement of services to the residents of Bergen County.

§9.3 BOARDS. There shall be the following boards in the Department of Administration and Finance

a. Insurance Fund Commission. In accordance with the terms of N.J.S.A. 40A:10-6, the County Insurance Fund was established to oversee and manage the County Insurance Fund. Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:10-8, the County Executive is empowered to appoint three commissioners and a secretary to the Insurance Fund for a period of two years. The Commissioners and Secretary shall serve without compensation.

b. Additional Committees

- a. Health Insurance Committee. Offers advice and recommendations regarding the County's coverage for employees.
- b. Liability Committee. Offers advice as to risk tolerances, appropriate management information systems, and reviews the liquidity and funds management policy at least annually.

§9.4 ADVISORY BOARDS. There shall be the following advisory boards in the Department of Administration and Finance:

- i. African American Advisory Board. The African American Advisory Board offers advice and support to county departments and the County Executive regarding the important issues facing the African American community. The Committee assists with planning events that celebrate the diverse ethnic communities of Bergen County.
- ii. Asian American Advisory Board. The Asian American Advisory Board offers advice and support to county departments and the County Executive regarding the important issues facing the Asian American community. The Committee assists with planning events that celebrate the diverse ethnic communities of Bergen County.
- iii. Latino American Advisory Board. The Latino American Advisory Board offers advice and support to county departments and the County Executive regarding the

important issues facing the Latino American community. The Committee assists with planning events that celebrate the diverse ethnic communities of Bergen County.

iv. Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Questioning (LGBTQ) Advisory Committee. The Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Questioning Advisory Committee offers a greater voice in Bergen County government through information sharing and promotion of awareness. It seeks to provide advice and support to county departments and administration regarding the important issues facing the LGBTQ community and assists with planning events that celebrate the diversity of Bergen County.

The advisory boards shall be established in accordance with clause 8.5 of this Code. In those instances where the advisory boards are established by statute or federal regulation the number of members and terms set forth in the statute or regulation shall apply.

Article 10 Department of Health.

§10.1 Department Generally. The Director of the Department shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board.

§10.2DIVISIONS. The Department shall have the duties described below and shall be divided into the following divisions:

- a. Public Health
- b. Environmental Health
- c. Animal Services
- d. Mental Health and Addiction Services

§10.2(a) DIVISION OF PUBLIC HEALTH. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall be divided into the following offices:

- i. Office of Health Education and Promotion, which shall include, but shall not be limited to, community health by assessing the health needs of community, mobilizing residents, identifying resources for health promotion initiatives, formulating and implementing action plans to improve the health of the community, acting as a community information resource, and conducting outcome-oriented evaluation strategies.
- ii. Office of Public Health Preparedness, which shall include, but shall not be limited to, providing relevant information to public health partners, hospitals, schools, business, and community, and faith-based organizations before, during, and after public health emergencies. The Office shall additionally collaborate with local first responder agencies and plan for large-scale emergencies such as natural disasters, power outages, and public health emergencies including the release of hazardous materials. The Office shall include the Division of Emergency Preparedness and Response, a grant-supported program, also

known as the Local Information Network and Communications System. The program's overarching goal is communication and information sharing, and emergency preparedness planning and response.

OFFICE OF PUBLIC HEALTH NURSING, which shall include, but shall not be limited to, such programs as chronic disease prevention, communicable disease control, supervision of special projects, and wellness and community nursing consultations. The Office shall additionally provide inter-local services to contract municipalities including immunizations, the zoo camp, adult cardiovascular prevention programs, and non-public schools' oversight.

§10.2(b) DIVISION OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall be divided into the following offices:

- i. Office of Consumer Health, which shall include, but not be limited to, providing public health protection services through shared services agreements with local municipalities on behalf of local boards of health and the Childhood Lead program.
- ii. Office of Geographical Information Systems, which shall include, but not be limited to, data management and analysis, application development/support, environmental and public health modelling, and geographic design.
- iii. Office of Environmental Protection, which shall include, but not be limited to, such programs as the County Environmental Health Act (CEHA), Right-to-Know, Clean Communities, site remediation/abatement oversight, and Environmental, Health, and Safety (EHS).

§10.2(c) DIVISION OF ANIMAL SERVICES. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:

- i. Operate the County Animal Shelter and Adoption Center in compliance with State regulations and guidelines.
- ii. Protect the public from injury and zoonotic disease such as rabies.
- iii. Provide humane treatment of all animals, reunite lost pets with owners, and promote programs for the adoption of all eligible animals in the care and custody of the shelter.
- iv. Contract Animal Control services with municipalities on an annual fee basis.
- v. Promote wildlife rehabilitation.
- vi. Promote and educate the public regarding Trap/Neuter/Release programs for the control and management of feral cat populations.

vii. Promote the spaying/neutering of all domestic animals and educate the public in animal welfare.

§10.2(d) DIVISION OF MENTAL HEALTH AND ADDICTION SERVICES. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall be divided into the following offices:

- Office of Mental Health and Awareness/Administration, which shall include, but shall not be limited to, planning functions, system coordination, community outreach and awareness, prevention efforts, and grants management. This includes the work of the Municipal Alliances, Stigma-Free Initiatives, Mental Health First Aid, and more as identified and funded. It also includes providing administrative services and advice to the County Mental Health Board, Children's Inter-Agency Coordinating Council, and Local Advisory Committee on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse, including liaison to the State Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services, and Department of Children and Families. It will fulfill the function as a County Alcoholism Authority under P.L. 1989, Chapter 531. The Office shall provide administrative services and advice to the County Mental Health Board and Local Advisory Committee on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse in conjunction with the recommendations by the Board to the Executive for the allocation of Aid to Mental Health County funds and other State and County funds as available. The Executive shall review the recommendations of the County Mental Health Board with regard to such allocations and shall submit to the Board for its approval either the recommendations of the Mental Health Board or Local Advisory Committee on Alcoholism and Drug abuse respectively, or their revisions to such recommendations. The makeup of the Mental Health Board and Local Advisory Committee on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse shall be maintained to conform to the respective statutory requirements. Appointments shall be made by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board.
- ii. Office of Clinical Services which shall include, but shall not be limited to, operational oversight of services: Spring House, a halfway house for women; Addiction Recovery Program, an intensive outpatient program; and Intoxicated Driver Resource Center, as funded.

§10.3 ADVISORY BOARDS. There shall be the following advisory boards within the Department of Health:

- a. Public Health Advisory Council
- b. Mental Health Board
- c. Local Advisory Committee on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse
- d. Animal Center Committee

The advisory boards shall consist of such number of members as shall be established by resolution of the Board and shall function under the guidelines in clause 8.5 of this Code. In those instances where advisory boards are established by statute or federal regulation, the number of members and terms set forth in the statute or regulation shall apply.

Article 11 Department of Human Services.

§11.1DEPARTMENT GENERALLY. The Director of the Department shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board.

§11.2DIVISIONS. The Department shall have the duties described below and shall be divided into the following divisions:

- a. Alternatives to Domestic Violence
- b. Division on Disability Services
- c. Division of Family Guidance
- d. Division of Senior Services
- e. Division of Veterans Services
- f. Juvenile Detention Center and Youth Complex
- g. Division of Childcare Resources
 - 1. Office of Child Development
- h. Office of LGBTQ+ Services
- i. Office of Food Security

§11.2(a) ALTERNATIVES TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE. The Division of Alternatives to Domestic Violence shall provide prevention, crisis intervention, and treatment services to individuals and community members impacted by domestic violence. These services shall include a 24-hour hotline, crisis intervention, trauma-informed counseling, legal education and assistance, victim advocacy, and referrals to community providers. The division shall also provide community education and training programs to raise awareness on domestic violence, local resources, and safe intervention strategies with the goal of prevention through education.

§11.2(b)DIVISION OF DISABILITY SERVICES. The Division of Disability Services shall provide services to assist Bergen County residents with permanent and temporary disabilities to achieve their full potential and to realize their full involvement and/or inclusion in all aspects of everyday living while ensuring that everyone receives services in the least restrictive or most appropriate setting to foster independence in the community. The division shall administer grant-funded programs within the community, provide resources and referrals, and participate in community engagement.

§11.2(c) DIVISION OF FAMILY GUIDANCE. The Division of Family Guidance shall provide services to Bergen County youth and their families, particularly those who are otherwise unable to receive needed services.

The Division provides clinical, residential, educational, correctional, case management and monitoring services that fall under three broad categories:

i. <u>Office of Juvenile Detention and Delinquency Programs</u>: Programs provide secure juvenile detention, community monitoring, and evaluation and treatment

to meet the needs of court ordered youth and provide them with crucial rehabilitation services.

- ii. <u>Office of Youth Homelessness</u>: Programs provide services to address youth homelessness, which includes short-term emergency shelter for youth, transitional living programs, and long-term independent living programs for young adults.
- iii. <u>Office of Youth Outpatient Services</u>: Programs provide mental health treatment, substance abuse counseling, case management, 24-hour juvenile crisis response, prosocial activities, and educational services.

§11.2(d) DIVISION OF SENIOR SERVICES. The Division of Senior Services shall:

- i. Be responsible for the administration of funds received from the federal or state governments for the benefit of the aging in Bergen County.
- ii. Make recommendations to the Department Head for the utilization of such grant funds, and also be responsible for monitoring the expenditures, and for filing required reports with the agencies involved.
- iii. Have supervision of the nutrition grant funded sites and coordinate the operation of senior activity centers and meals on wheels programs with County or grant funds.
- iv. Coordinate with the Department of Public Works Division of Community Transportation in connection with transportation for senior citizens.

§11.2(e)The Division of Veterans Services. The Division of Veterans Services shall provide resident veterans and their dependents with information and assistance in obtaining earned entitlements from federal, state, and local governments, as well as any that are available from the private sector. The division also conducts large scale outreach throughout the county to provide social services that assist veterans in need, at risk of homelessness, and homeless.

§11.2(f)JUVENILE DETENTION CENTER AND YOUTH COMPLEX. This unit shall provide secure, short term care and custody to juveniles who are accused or adjudicated, have a pending court action, or are awaiting transfer to another facility, and who cannot be served in an open setting.

§11.2(g)THE DIVISION OF CHILDCARE RESOURCES. The Division of Childcare Resources shall coordinate childcare services in Bergen County, with a focus on availability, affordability, and quality of childcare. The Division shall assist parents with counseling on choosing childcare, referrals to childcare providers, family engagement and screening opportunities and child care subsidies. The Office shall train, register, and monitor family childcare, and

provide professional development, shared services opportunities, and technical assistance for the childcare community.

§11.2(g)(1) Office of Child Development. The Office of Child Development, a unit within the Office of the Director, shall provide case management services to children and their families, ages birth through twenty-one, who exhibit delays or disabilities. Service Coordinators in Early Intervention assist families of children birth through age three, while case managers assist Children and Youth with Special Health Care Needs (CYSHCN) ages birth through twenty-one.

§11.2(h)The Office of Food Security (hereinafter referred to as "OFS") shall serve as the nexus between Bergen County government, specifically the Bergen County Department of Human Services, and the network of food pantries and emergency food providers operating within Bergen County. OFS will focus on providing information and assistance for pantry directors, staff, and volunteers regarding services for pantry clients – as well as serving as advocates for the broader needs of food pantries in Bergen County and issues related to food insecurity in general. Additionally, OFS will serve as system administrators for the Bergen County Oasis Insights network, which helps pantries digitize client management along with network features and the ability to make referrals to outside agencies. OFS will also provide assistance to facilitate and coordinate food donations from County government, outside organizations, and individuals to local food pantries.

§11.2(i)The Office of LGBTQ+ Services, which shall include, but shall not be limited to, creating a safe and welcoming environment for individuals who identify as LGBTQ+, while working to ensure visibility and acceptance within the Bergen County community. The Office shall promote awareness, education, and training to effect systemic change that guarantees safe and equitable services, and by creating inclusive and supportive environments for all LGBTQ+ residents. One of the primary objectives of the Office is to build relationships with LGBTQ+ allies in the community. The centralized Office of LGBTQ+ Services provides Bergen County's LGBTQ+ residents streamlined access to the various local LGBTQ+ resources the County has to offer, including: the LGBTQ+ Health & Wellness Center at Bergen New Bridge Medical Center, the Bergen County Prosecutors Bias Crime Unit, the Bergen County LGBTQ+ Advisory Committee, the Bergen County LGBTQ+ Alliance (BCLA), Buddies of NJ, and The Trevor Project (NYC).

§11.3Human Services Institute. The Human Services Institute is an in-house educational and professional development center dedicated to providing county employees, agency personnel and the community with continuing education opportunities. The institute provides periodic workshops, training, and presentations to engage, educate, and empower county employees and community professionals in various topics. In addition, these workshops provide enrichment and accredited CEU credits for Social Workers.

§11.4 There shall be the following advisory boards within the Department of Human Services:

- a. Human Relations Commission
- b. Human Services Advisory Council
- c. Commission on the Status of Women
- d. Junior Commission
- e. Youth Services Commission
- f. Homeless Trust Fund Task Force
- g. Disability Services Advisory Board
- h. Advisory Council to the Division of Senior Services
- i. Veterans Services Advisory Council
- j. Advisory Board to the Division of Childcare Resources
- k. Bergen County Food Security Advisory Board

The advisory boards shall consist of such number of members as shall be established by ordinance or resolution of the Board of County Commissioners and shall function under the guidelines in Article 8.5. In those instances where advisory boards are established by statute or federal regulation the number of members and terms set forth in the statute or regulation shall apply

- §11.4 (a) <u>Human Relations Commission</u>. The Human Relations Commission's mission is to promote respect for human rights and cultural diversity in Bergen County. The Commission works to support community-based resources which promotes tolerance and combats bigotry as well as to encourage, develop and promote a strong sense of community among the various religious, ethnic, and cultural groups that comprise Bergen County's population.
- §11.4 (b) <u>Human Services Advisory Council</u>. The Human Services Advisory Council (HSAC) is the principal planning body for the department. Established in accordance with the New Jersey Department of Human Services guidelines and the Administrative Code of the County of Bergen, the HSAC is comprised of professionals, consumers, and advocates with a goal to improve the quality of human services for residents of Bergen County. The HSAC's primary functions are (1) Planning, (2) Advocacy, (3) Resource allocation, and (4) Program review.
- §11.4 (c) <u>Commission on the Status of Women</u>. The Bergen County Commission on the Status of Women (hereinafter referred to as "COSW") serves as a bridge between government and community, studying the needs of women and promoting the expansion of women's rights in areas such as domestic violence, childcare,8.4. and elder care. The COSW recommends and reviews program and plans affecting the status of women, the COSW promotes diversity through the expansion of rights and opportunities available in Bergen County.
- §11.4 (d) <u>Junior Commission</u>. To offer young women the opportunity to become involved with these and other issues, the Junior Commission was established. Each year all schools (public, private, and parochial) are invited to nominate young women from their junior class for consideration for appointment. This opportunity to serve on the Junior Commission has become a competitive and sought after prospect for young women. Former Junior Commissioners have reported that this one-year of service has become an important part of their college application.

- §11.4 (e) Youth Services Commission. The Bergen County Youth Services Commission (BCYSC) advocates for the youth of Bergen County in areas of proposed laws, practices, policies, and regulations. The purpose of the BCYSC is to promote public safety, accountability and rehabilitation through the planning, implementation, and administration of a comprehensive program of sanctions and services for juveniles adjudicated or charged as delinquent and delinquency prevention programs. The BCYSC completes a comprehensive county-wide plan that contains recommendations to address service needs and gaps throughout a Continuum of Care, including Prevention, Diversion, Detention, Detention Alternatives, Disposition and Re-Entry. The BCYSC conducts onsite program reviews each year to determine contract compliance, as well as any new concerns presented by juveniles served by the particular program.
- §11.4 (f) <u>The Homeless Trust Fund Task Force</u>. The Homeless Trust Fund Task Force advises the County of Bergen regarding the creation and implementation of a homelessness prevention program and ensures that monies from the Homeless Trust Fund are directed exclusively for housing acquisition or rehabilitation, rental assistance, supportive services and homelessness prevention for target populations in accordance with State regulations.
- §11.4 (g)<u>Disability Services Advisory Board</u>. The Disability Services Advisory Board serves as an advisor to the Director of the Bergen County Division of Disability Services to address the unmet needs of individuals with disabilities in the community. The goal of the Board is to promote the integration of individuals with disabilities into all aspects of life, including the workplace, marketplace, and the community. Additionally, the Board collaborates with the Department to execute its goals whenever feasible and appropriate.
- §11.4 (h) <u>Advisory Council to the Division of Senior Services</u>. The Senior Services Advisory Council consists of an appointed group of community volunteers representing Bergen county's aging population. The Advisory Council assists the Division of Senior Services with planning, outreach, advocacy, recommendations, and performance evaluation of programs.
- §11.4 (i) <u>Veterans Services Advisory Council</u>. The Veterans Services Advisory Council is comprised of veterans and veteran organizational leaders to assist veterans, surviving spouses, and their children, National Guard and Reservist of Bergen County. The Advisory council plays an integral role in advising the Bergen County Director of Veterans Services regarding policies, procedures, and programs that improve our resident's way of life.
- §11.4 (j) <u>Advisory Board to the Division of Childcare Resources</u>. Division of Childcare Resources Advisory Board shall provide recommendations to the County Executive through the Bergen County Department of Human Services, Office for Children for the purpose of assessing Childcare Quality and Service needs and working with the Office for Children administrative staff to meet those needs.
- §11.4 (k) <u>Bergen County Food Security Advisory Board</u>. The mission of the Food Security Advisory Board will be to monitor and evaluate the ongoing and evolving food security needs

in Bergen County, and how to best direct resources and outreach to address these needs. The advisory board will be made up of pantry directors/staff, service providers, elected officials, and other important community stakeholders.

Article 12 Department of Law.

 $\S12.\underline{1}$ Department Generally. The Department shall be headed by a County Counsel who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Counsel shall serve for such term as provided for by law.

§12.2 Within the Department there shall be the following:

- a. Office of the County Counsel
- b. Adjuster's Office
- c. Office of the Inspector General
- d. Equal Employment Opportunity Office
- e. Construction Board of Appeals
- f. Mental Health Law Project

§12.2(a)Office of the County Counsel.

§12.2(a)(1) The County Counsel shall have the right to designate a Deputy County Counsel who shall, during the absence or disability of the County Counsel, possess all the powers, and perform all the duties of the Counsel.

§12.2(a)(2) There shall be in the Counsel's Office Assistant County Counsels who shall be recommended by the Counsel and approved by the Executive. All of the Counsels shall have been duly admitted to practice law in New Jersey.

§12.2(a)(3) Duties. The County Counsel shall be the attorney of record in all civil proceedings where the County, the Executive, a Constitutional Officer, or any department or agency under the jurisdiction of the Executive is a party. The Department shall:

- i. Advise the Executive and all departments and agencies under the jurisdiction of the Executive on all legal matters. Advise the Constitutional Officers when appropriate.
- ii. Approve the legal form and sufficiency of all contracts, deeds, executive orders, and other official documents, and prepare all ordinances and resolutions authorized by the Executive.
- iii. Represent the Executive and agencies under their jurisdiction in all litigation, appeals, or proceedings before administrative agencies, and recommend settlement in any matter where deemed appropriate.

- iv. Maintain records of all actions, suits, and proceedings relating to the County's interest, and submit reports to the Executive on such matters on request.
- v. Represent the Constitutional Officers when appropriate or required under the circumstances.
- vi. Render advisory opinions requested by the Executive. Advisory opinions shall be catalogued by year and permanently maintained in accordance with State records retention requirements.
- vii. Recommend to the Executive the retaining of special counsel to aid in such cases as they deem necessary. All special counsel shall be retained under a professional services contract.

§12.2(b)COUNTY ADJUSTER. Within the Department, the Executive shall appoint a County Adjuster, with the advice and consent of the Board. The County Adjuster shall serve at the pleasure of the Executive unless they have served a continuous term of at least five (5) years as County Adjuster in which case the terms of N.J.S.A 30:4-34.1 shall apply. The County Adjuster shall:

- i. Analyze, review, and recommend approval to the Chief Financial Officer, or their designee, of bills from State Institutions for the care of County residents in such institutions.
- ii. Make or coordinate such court appearances as may be required in connection with cases arising from the institutionalization of County residents.
- iii. Make recommendations to the Executive for the adjustment of claims against residents and their estates for services provided by County institutions.
- iv. Perform such other duties as are required by statute including, but not limited to, the placement of liens against property owned by residents who have outstanding bills from County institutions.

§12.2(c)(INSPECTOR GENERAL. Within the Department, the Executive shall appoint an Inspector General, with the advice and consent of the Board. The Inspector General shall promote efficiency, accountability, and integrity of the County government including but not limited to the departments, divisions, authorities, agencies, boards, and nonprofits set forth in this Code. The Inspector General shall perform the following duties and responsibilities:

i. Initiate, supervise, and/or conduct internal investigative activities as deemed necessary, including but not limited to fraud, waste, or misconduct in County government.

- ii. Recommend policies to the Executive, County Administrator, and Deputy County Administrator designed to detect, deter, prevent, and eliminate fraud, waste, and misconduct in County government.
- iii. Report to and cooperate fully with the County Counsel. Whenever the Inspector General has reasonable grounds to believe there has been a violation of criminal law or that a civil action should be initiated by the County of Bergen, the Inspector General shall immediately refer such matter to the County Counsel. The County Counsel shall be responsible for referring matters to the appropriate agency or agencies for criminal prosecution or civil litigation.
- iv. In consultation with the County Counsel, refer matters to the County administration, or such other department or division as is warranted, for further action as may be appropriate.

§12.2(d) Equal Employment Opportunity Officer. Within the Department, the Executive shall appoint an Equal Employment Opportunity Officer, with the advice and consent of the Board. The Equal Employment Opportunity Officer shall:

- i. Assist the Executive and the Board to ensure that the County appoints, evaluates, and promotes employees without regard to race, creed, religious belief, affiliation or unaffiliation, color, national origin, nationality, ancestry, age, sex (including pregnancy), familial status, marital status, domestic partnership or civil union status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, atypical hereditary, cellular or blood trait, genetic information, liability for military service, and mental or physical disability, perceived disability, and AIDS and HIV status. It is the policy of the County to provide equal employment opportunities in all phases of employment;
- ii. Prepare and conduct internal audits or other analysis as required by law, make recommendations to the administration, and establish goals for the County's employment practices;
- iii. Conduct or coordinate such seminars as authorized by the administration to educate employees and management about current anti-discrimination requirements;
- iv. Coordinate with the Division of Personnel to appropriately respond to all employee complaints of discrimination;
- v. Ensure that the County complies with all applicable equal employment requirements within State and Federal laws and regulations;
- vi. Consult with the Equal Employment Opportunity Advisory Council on an as needed basis;

- vii. Maintain the County's Affirmative Action Plan and incorporate such updates as required by resolution of the Board;
- viii. Provide such services to other departments as shall be directed by the Executive or the Administrator.

§12.2(d)(1) EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY ADVISORY COUNCIL.

i. The Executive shall appoint ten (10) members to the Equal Employment Opportunity Advisory Council from among County Employees to serve two (2) year terms. Members shall hold office for the term of appointment and until their successor shall have been appointed and qualified. Any vacancy in the membership of the board during an unexpired term shall be filled by appointment for the unexpired term only. The Council shall meet on an as needed basis to review and assist the Equal Employment Opportunity Officer in resolving employee complaints of discrimination.

§12.2(e)Construction Board of Appeals. The Construction Board of Appeals shall hear appeals brought by any person who is aggrieved by any ruling, action, order, notice, or decision of a local enforcing agency that enforces the State's Uniform Construction Code or Fire Code, including, without limitation, any refusal to grant an application or any failure or refusal to act upon an application. The board shall render decisions in accordance with N.I.S.A. 52:27D127.

The board shall consist of five (5) members who are qualified and/or certified in the subcodes and disciplines as defined by N.J.A.C. 5:23A-1.3, as well as two (2) special members and five (5) alternate members as dictated therein. Members shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board for four (4) year staggered terms. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only.

ETHICS BOARD, DELETED

§12.2(f)MENTAL HEALTH LAW PROJECT. Within the Department, there shall be an Office known as the Mental Health Law Project for the purpose of addressing the legal needs of the chronically mentally ill who are also within the poverty guidelines. The Office shall:

- Provide free legal services to eligible indigent clients who are involved in civil matters.
 The Office shall assist in such matters as matrimonial or family disputes, landlord/tenant
 matters, housing, small claims court, consumer, and creditor's issues, and at Social
 Security hearings;
- ii. Inform patients of their civil rights when hospitalized, and protect them in treatmentrelated issues including medication, confidentiality of records, right to legal counsel, and treatment in the least restrictive setting;

iii. Help clients obtain the most advantageous available public financial benefits, and connect clients to appropriate publicly provided resources, including educational, vocational and/or housing assistance.

Article 13 Department of Public Safety.

§13. $\underline{1}$ Department Generally. The Department shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board.

§13.2 DIVISIONS. The Department shall be divided into the following divisions:

- a. Safety and Security
- b. Public Safety Operations (911/Dispatch)
- c. County Medical Examiner
- d. Public Safety Education
- e. Weights and Measures
- f. Consumer Affairs, Office of Consumer Protection
- g. Emergency Management
- h. Division of Police Academy

§13.2(a) DIVISION OF SAFETY AND SECURITY. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall be responsible for the oversight of safety and security issues for the County including but not limited to safety training for personnel; construction safety; general safety for employees and the public; safety and health training for workers, supervisors, and managers; oversight of safety of the County's facilities and such other areas as the Executive may direct.

§13.2(b) DIVISION OF PUBLIC SAFETY COMMUNICATIONS. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall be responsible for oversight of 911/Dispatch_services and to such other areas as the Executive may direct.

§13.2(c)DIVISION OF THE MEDICAL EXAMINER. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advise and consent of the Board. The Director shall be responsible for the oversight and day-to-day operations of the Medical Examiner's Office. The Director shall also act as the liaison between the County Medical Examiner, who shall be qualified under the requirements of the statute, and who shall be appointed by the Executive for the term prescribed by law with the advice and consent of the Board. The Medical Examiner will continue to function in the independent status provided under the statute with regard to Medical Examiner duties but shall be responsible to the Department Director for budget and administrative purposes.

§13.2(d) DIVISION OF PUBLIC SAFETY EDUCATION. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:

- i. Operate a Law and Public Safety Institute Police, Fire, and Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Academies and provide training courses for law enforcement and fire agencies in Bergen County. Upon approval of the Executive, permit outside law enforcement and fire agencies to utilize the services of the Law and Public Safety Institute Police, Fire, and Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Academies upon payment of an appropriate fee set by resolution of the Board.
- ii. Provide training for volunteer first aid squads and for such other agencies as shall be approved by the Executive.

§13.2(e) DIVISION OF WEIGHTS AND MEASURES. The Division shall be headed by a Superintendent, appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall carry out the statutory duties relating to weights and measures.

§13.2(f) DIVISION OF CONSUMER AFFAIRS, OFFICE OF CONSUMER PROTECTION. The Division of Consumer Affairs, Office of Consumer Protection shall be headed by a Director appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall plan, develop, and administer programs of interest and benefit to consumers of Bergen County, coordinate such services made available by Federal and/or State agencies, i.e., NJ Department of Law and Public Safety, Division of Consumer Affairs. The Division shall provide an educational program of consumer rights and laws, as well as a complaint program with mediation services. All standard operating procedures will be governed by the Consumer Fraud Act (N.J.S.A. 56:68-1 et seq.) and the regulations promulgated pursuant thereto (N.J.A.C. 13:45A 1 et seq.).

§13.2(g) DIVISION OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall perform the statutory functions of emergency management.

§13.2(g)(1) Bergen County Regional Rescue Task Force. The Rescue Task Force will provide training, organization, and operations to the County in a manner that will work effectively within the structure of emergency management and the National Management System ("NIMS"). The Rescue Task Force is comprised of volunteers with no monetary wage compensation. The Rescue Task Force specially trained first responders will train and operate under the auspices of the County and will be covered by the County's workers' compensation provisions. In addition, the Rescue Task Force specially trained members will operate under the auspices of the County when emergency response is necessary outside the County and will be covered by the County's self-funded insurance program, but only for emergency response beyond the borders of the County. The Bergen County Office of Emergency Management is tasked with recruiting, training, and leading the Rescue Task Force.

§13.2(g)(2)Bergen County Emergency Medical Services. The Bergen County Emergency Medical Services ("EMS") will provide a coordinated medical services system to ensure the health and welfare of those who live, work, attend school, worship, and visit Bergen County. The services are provided throughout Bergen County, Countyline to-Countyline. The Bergen County based EMS supplements local EMS squads within the County as well as any other providers supporting 911 services, thereby improving response times, and improving a more reliable response to our municipalities. The Bergen County Office of Emergency Management directs Bergen County EMS, Ambulances and Emergency Medical Technician responses. The Bergen County Emergency Management Coordinator (or a designee) shall be responsible for the day-to-day activities of EMS response and EMT employees.

§13.2(h)Division of Police Academy. There shall be a full-service NJ State Certified Basic Police, Corrections, and In-Service Training Academy under the direction and in consultation with the NJ State Police Training Commission.

§13.3ADVISORY BOARDS. There shall be the following advisory boards in the Department of Public Safety:

- a. Emergency Management Advisory Board.
- b. Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board.
- c. Fire Training Education Advisory Board.
- d. Police Training Education Advisory Board.
- e. Law and Public Safety Institute Board.

The advisory boards shall be appointed in accordance with the provisions of clause 8.5 of this Code. In those instances where advisory boards are established by statute or federal regulation, the number of members and terms set forth in the statute or regulation shall apply.

Article 14 Department of Public Works.

§14.1DEPARTMENT GENERALLY. The Department shall be headed by a Director appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board.

§14.2DIVISIONS. The Department shall be divided into the following divisions:

- a Division on Administration
- b Division of Operations
- c Division of Mosquito Control
- d Division of General Service
- e Division of Mechanical Services
- f Division of Community Transportation
- g Division of Construction and Fire Code Enforcement

§14.2(a) DIVISION ON ADMINISTRATION. The Division shall be headed by the Director of Public Works who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall be responsible for the provision of administrative services to the Department.

§14.2(b) DIVISION OF OPERATIONS. The Division shall be headed by the Supervisor of Roads who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall repair and maintain County roads, bridges, and drainage facilities and shall maintain signage at the direction of the County Engineer.

§14.2(c)DIVISION OF MOSQUITO CONTROL. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall provide for the control of mosquito breeding by a program of spraying, stream clearance, and other activities designed to provide the most effective control.

§14.2(d) DIVISION OF GENERAL SERVICES. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall:

- i. Maintain and repair County buildings and properties.
- ii. Provide custodial and janitorial services for all County buildings.
- iii. Operate and maintain telephone facilities for County buildings.
- iv. Supervise the preparation of plans for new buildings or for the repair and renovation of existing buildings.
- v. Provide contract administration of all building construction and repair bids awarded, including review of work done, and approval of vouchers submitted for payment during the progress of the work.

§14.2(e)DIVISION OF MECHANICAL SERVICES. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall operate the County's garages and provide maintenance and repair of County owned vehicles and other governmental vehicles as determined by the County Executive.

§14.2(f) DIVISION OF COMMUNITY TRANSPORTATION. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall operate the County's Community Transportation Services, coordinate with the Department of Human Services in connection with transportation for senior citizens and perform such other services as directed by the County Executive.

§14.2(g)Division of Construction and Fire Code Enforcement. The Division shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. To ensure the safety of the visitors to county owned facilities, the Division conducts

building and fire safety inspections in county owned and leased facilities, including county schools and college buildings.

§14.3Reserved.

§14.4There shall be the following advisory board within the Department of Public Works:

i. Community Transportation Advisory Board. The advisory boards shall consist of such number of members as shall be established by resolution of the Board and shall function under the guidelines in clause 8. 5 of this Code. In those instances where advisory boards are established by statute or federal regulation, the number of members and terms set forth in the statute or regulation shall apply.

Article 15 Department of Parks and Recreation.

§15.1 Department Generally. The Department shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Director shall be responsible for the day-to-day operations of the Parks and Recreation Department. Their responsibilities shall include but not be limited to: strategic planning, resource management, budget preparation, both operating and capital, revenue reporting, and analysis. The Director shall advise the Executive on land acquisition, strategy, and policy for parkland, open space, and recreational, farmland, and historical preservation purposes. The Director shall be responsible for establishing plans and policy for long range enhancements of parks, open space preservation, and historic and cultural resources.

§15.2 DIVISIONS. The Department shall be divided into the following Divisions:

- a. Office of Administrative Services
- b. Division of Park Operations
- c. Division of Historic & Cultural Affairs
- d. Division of Golf
- e. Division of Land Management

§15.2(a)OFFICE OF ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES. The Office shall be managed by and report to the Director of Parks and Recreation, or their designee, and shall provide for the administrative and financial support required for the day-to-day management of the Department.

§15.2(b) DIVISION OF PARK OPERATIONS. The Division shall be managed by a Division Head who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, and who shall report to the Department Director. The Division shall provide operational management and maintenance of the County parks system.

- i. The Division shall charge fees for the use of facilities in accordance with the County's parks fees ordinance, as amended (N.J.S.A. 40:32-7.11). The Division shall recommend changes to the fee schedule to the Department Director, the Executive, and the Board.
- ii. The Division shall enforce the Parks Rules and Regulations in accordance with the County's Parks Rules and Regulations ordinance, as amended (N.J.S.A. 40:32-7.12). The Division shall recommend changes to the Rules and Regulations to the Department Director, the Executive, and the Board.
- iii. The Division shall recommend to the Executive and the Board the leasing of park lands or concessions. In accordance with N.J.A.C. 7:36-25.13, the initial and renewal terms of such leases may not exceed five (5) years, except that when such lease includes substantial capital improvements by the lessee, the term may be up to twenty (20) years. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 40:32-7.15, in no case shall any such lease exceed twenty (20) years. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 40:32-7.16, leases shall be awarded to the highest responsible bidder.

§15.2(c)DIVISION OF HISTORIC AND CULTURAL AFFAIRS. The Division shall be managed by a Division Head who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, and who shall report to the Department Director. The Division shall promote and foster public interest and understanding of historic and cultural assets and resources throughout the County. The Division shall be charged with maintaining records of all historic sites (regardless of ownership) throughout the County, performing maintenance on historic sites owned by the County, and coordinating recording and documentation activities as appropriate with the office of the County Clerk.

§15.2(d)DIVISION OF GOLF. The Division shall be managed by a Division Head who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board and who shall report to the Department Director. The Division shall be charged with the day-to-day operation of the County's golf courses, the design and offering of golf programs that brings instruction and competition to golfers of all abilities and skill levels, and the organization of golf competitions and tournaments.

- i. The Division shall charge fees for the use of facilities in accordance with the County's golf fees ordinance, as amended (N.J.S.A. 40:32-7.11). The Division shall recommend changes to the golf fee schedule to the Department Director, the Executive, and the Board.
- ii. The Division shall enforce the golf policies and procedures manual in accordance with the County's golf ordinance, as amended (N.J.S.A. 40:32-7.12). The Division shall recommend changes to the policies and procedures manual to the Department Director, the Executive, and the Board.

§15.2(e) DIVISION OF LAND MANAGEMENT. The Division shall be managed by a Division Head who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board and report to the Department Director. The Division shall provide planning for all parks projects, including

the preservation and development of parks, recreational facilities, trails, related infrastructure, and land acquisition. The Division shall:

- i. Prepare long-range plans as required by <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:12-15.2(d), and as required by the Department Director;
- ii. Administer the County Open Space, Recreation, Floodplain Protection, Farmland, and Historic Preservation Trust Fund Program in compliance with N.J.S.A. 40:1215.1 et seq., monitor the expenditure of Trust Fund grant awards and the activity of grant recipients in proceeding with the work scheduled, and submit to the Executive and the Board reports indicating the status of fund allocations for the present year and any unexpended funds from prior years;
- iii. Administer the NJ Farmland Preservation Program, the NJ Right to Farm Protection Program, and Bergen County Agriculture Development Board;
- iv. Manage and maintain the County Recreational Open Space Inventory (ROSI) and the mapping database of park assets and infrastructure within the geographic information system (GIS), in consultation with the Department of Planning and Engineering;
- v. Oversee conservation deeds and administer parkland protection rules, to ensure the permanent security of these lands;
- vi. Develop, manage, and execute the immediate and long-term capital program for parkland acquisition and improvements.

§15.3ADVISORY BOARDS. There shall be the following boards in the Department of Parks and Recreation:

- a. Historic Preservation Advisory Board
- b. Open Space Trust Fund Public Advisory Committee
- c. Agriculture Development Board (CADB)
- d. Environmental Council

Article 16 Department of Planning and Engineering.

§16.1The Department shall be headed by a Director who shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Department shall consist of two Divisions:

- a. Division of Planning
- b. Division of Engineering

§16.1(a) DIVISION OF PLANNING. The Head of the Division of Planning shall be a licensed professional planner of the State, appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of

the Board. The Division shall comprehensively plan all aspects of land, environment, economy, and transportation affecting the future character, composition, and viability of Bergen County. The Division of Planning shall consist of three offices.

§16.1(a)(1) THE OFFICE OF REGIONAL PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION. The Office shall work interactively to engage in long range planning; participate in the development, design, and prioritization of Planning Division's capital projects that support the long range vision; provide land, environmental, economic, and transportation planning expertise; provide oversight and prioritization of transportation investments; advise on transportation and mobility issues, with regard to the whole spectrum of transportation modes and choices, including roads and highways, mass transit (bus, rail, and innovative transit approaches), bicycle, pedestrian, and all others; and prepare recommendations on the expenditure of funds for action by the Executive and the Board.

§16.1(a)(2) THE OFFICE OF DEVELOPMENT REVIEW. The Office shall review Site Plan and Subdivision Applications, as well as developments of regional significance, and in so doing provide continuous oversight over the implementation of the Site Plan and Subdivision regulations, in accordance with State Statute.

§16.1(a)(3) THE OFFICE OF DATA RESOURCES AND TECHNOLOGY. The Office shall develop and hone research, information resources, and technology, including Geographic Information Systems (GIS) that expedite and integrate the work of the Division, as well as coordinate and disseminate data and information to the County's other departments, and the public-at-large.

§16.1(b) Division of Engineering. The Division of Engineering shall be headed by a County Engineer who shall be a licensed professional engineer of the state with at least five (5) years of experience in public works and shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board. The Division shall be responsible for surveying, designing, managing, inspecting, constructing, implementing, and prioritizing County infrastructure projects including bridges, culverts, roads, signalized intersections, drainage systems, and tide gates. The Division shall also provide engineering services to other County departments upon the direction of the Director of Planning and Engineering. Other responsibilities include:

§16.1(b)(1) The Division shall maintain records of the County roads, bridges, and traffic ordinances, shall approve contract work for payment, and coordinate activities with other counties for the joint operation, maintenance, repair, and rehabilitation/replacement of inter-county bridges. The Division shall ensure compliance with applicable engineering design standards and county, state, and federal regulations.

§16.1(b)(2) The Division shall oversee the maintenance of County owned traffic signals and the federally mandated sign management database. The Division shall pursue funding through alternate state and federal funding sources.

§16.1(b)(3) The Division shall perform development application reviews while participating on the Development Review Team and the County Engineer shall approve Joint Reports for placement on the Planning Board agenda.

§16.1(b)(4) The Division shall perform construction inspections of site plan and subdivision development improvements required by the County Planning Board, and the County Engineer shall authorize the release of performance guarantees upon applicant's satisfactory completion of improvements and compliance with conditions of approval.

§16.1(b)(5) Capital Projects. The Divisions of Planning and Engineering shall develop, design, and prioritize major capital projects that support the long-range planning and further promote the economic viability and quality of life of the County. Capital Projects shall be managed within the constraints of scope, time, quality, and budget in order to meet predefined objectives to bring about beneficial change or added value.

§16.2RESERVED

§16.3Boards.

a. Planning Board. The Bergen County Planning Board is continued and shall perform the statutory duties of a County Planning Board. The Planning Board shall consist of the Chairperson of the Board of County Commissioners, one (1) Commissioner member, one (1) Commissioner alternate member, all nominated by the Chairperson of the Board; the County Engineer, with the Assistant County Engineer to serve as alternate and six (6) citizen members and two (2) alternate citizen members, to be appointed by the County Executive with the advice and consent of the Commissioners. The citizen members shall serve for the term prescribed by law, and shall perform such functions as provided by law, including, but not limited to, the review of subdivision and site plans.

§16.4RESERVED

§16.5RESERVED

§16.6 RESERVED

§16.7Required Wage, Benefit, and Leave Standards for Building Service Workers on Covered Development Projects.

a. Definitions

1. For the purposes of this section, "covered developer" means any person receiving economic development financial assistance or a tax abatement pursuant to The Long Term Tax Exemption Law N.J.S.A. 40A:20-1 et seq. or the Five-Year Exemption and Abatement Law N.J.S.A. 40A:21-1 et seq. In relation to a covered development project or a tax abated project, or any assignee or successor in interest of real property that qualifies as a covered development project.

- 2. For the purposes of this section, "building service work" shall mean work performed in connection with the care or maintenance of a building or property, and includes but is not limited to work performed by a watchperson, guard, dam-person, building cleaner, porter, handyperson, janitor, gardener, groundskeeper, stationary fireman, elevator operator and starter, or window cleaner, and shall apply both to title and to the work actually performed by such person.
- 3. For the purposes of this section, "covered employee" means an employee performing building service work or performing armed guard or armed watchperson services, but not a member of the County Police or Office of the Sheriff.
- 4. For the purposes of this section, "County" shall include but not be limited to the County Administrator, the Business Administrator for any County Agency, Not For Profit Organization, Public Benefit Corporation, or other entity that provides or administers economic development financial assistance on behalf of the County or which receives County funds therefor.
- 5. For the purposes of this section, "covered development project" means a project undertaken by the County for the purpose of improvement or development of real property, economic development, job retention or growth, or other similar purposes where the project has received or is expected to receive economic development financial assistance.
- 6. For the purposes of this section, "economic development financial assistance" means assistance with an anticipated total value of at least one million dollars that is provided in whole or in part by the County to a business organization for the improvement or development of real property, economic development, job retention and growth, or other similar purposes. Financial assistance includes, but is not limited to, cash payments or grants, bond financing, tax exemptions tax increment financing, filing fee waivers, energy cost reductions, environmental remediation costs, write-downs in the market value of building, land, or leases, or the cost of capital improvements related to real property that, under ordinary circumstances, the County would not pay for. Where assistance takes the form of leasing County property at below-market lease rates, the value of the assistance shall be determined based on the total difference between the lease rate and a fair market lease rate over the duration of the lease. Where assistance takes the form of loans or bond financing, the value of the assistance shall be determined based on the difference between the financing cost to a borrower and the cost to a similar borrower that does not receive financial assistance from a County economic development entity.
- 7. For the purposes of this section, tax abated project shall be a project that has a total construction cost that is equal to or exceeds twenty-five million dollars (\$25,000,000.00), exclusive of any land acquisition costs, for which the County has granted a tax abatement pursuant to the long term tax exemption law N.J.S.A. 40A:20-1 et seq. or the five-year exemption and abatement law N.J.S.A. 40A:21-1 et seq.

However, any project that is being undertaken by a not-for-profit organization or which shall contain more than fifty percent (50%) affordable housing shall be excluded.

- 8. For the purposes of this section, "standard compensation" shall include (i) the standard hourly rate of pay or standard hourly rate of pay for armed guards and armed watchpersons for the relevant classification, (ii) standard paid leave, and (iii) standard benefits.
- 9. For the purposes of this section, "standard hourly rate of pay" other than for armed guards and armed watchpersons shall be 150% of the current federal minimum wage (\$7.25 per hour), or the hourly rate of pay for work performed within the County under the Collective Bargaining Agreement covering the largest number of hourly non-supervisory employees employed within Bergen County in the relevant classification, provided the Collective Bargaining Agreement covers no less than two hundred (200) employees in the classification, or the hourly rate paid to workers in the relevant classification under a preceding contract, whichever is higher.
- 10. For the purposes of this section, "standard hourly rate of pay for armed guards and armed watchpersons" shall be the rate established by the Federal Department of Labor for the Guard II classification in the Area Wage Determination applicable to work performed within the County of Bergen under Federal Service Contract Act (41 <u>U.S.C.A.</u> 351, et seq.) or the hourly rate of pay for work performed within the County under the Collective Bargaining Agreement covering the largest number of hourly non-supervisory employees employed within Bergen County in the relevant classification, provided the Collective Bargaining Agreement covers no less than two-hundred (200) employees in the classification, or the hourly rate paid to workers in the relevant classification under a preceding contract, whichever is higher.
- 11. For the purposes of this section, "standard paid leave" shall mean paid leave, including paid vacation, paid holidays, and paid personal or sick days, as provided by the Collective Bargaining Agreement covering the largest number of hourly non-supervisory employees employed within Bergen County in the relevant classification, provided the Collective Bargaining Agreement covers no less than two hundred (200) employees in the classification. If there is no such collective bargaining agreement, the following provision shall apply: covered employees, shall accrue at least five (5) days of paid vacation of the first six (6) months of continuous employment and an additional five (5) days for the second six (6) months of continuous employment under the same contract.
- 12. For the purposes of this section, "standard benefits" shall be an hourly supplement furnished by a contractor to an employee in one of the following ways: (1) in the form of health and other benefits that cost the employer the entire required hourly supplemental amount; (2) by providing a portion of the required hourly supplement in the form of health and other benefits and the balance in cash; or (3) by providing

the entire supplement in cash. The required hourly supplemental rate shall be equal to the monetary value of the benefits provided by the Collective Bargaining Agreement covering the largest number of hourly, non-supervisory employees employed within Bergen County in the relevant classification, provided the Collective Bargaining Agreement covers no less than two hundred (200) employees in the classification. If there is no such collective bargaining agreement, "standard benefits" shall be the hourly rate established for health and welfare benefits by the Federal Department of Labor for the Guard II classification in the Area Wage Determination applicable to work performed within the County of Bergen under Federal Service Contract Act (41 <u>U.S.C.A.</u> 351, et seq.).

- 13. For the purposes of this section, "benefits" shall not include workers compensation or other legally mandated insurance, nor shall it include the value of any benefit for which an employee is eligible, but for which no payment is actually made by a contractor to the employee or to any other party on the employee's behalf because the employee either does not actually utilize or does to elect to receive the benefit for any reason.
- b. The County shall require, as a condition of receiving economic development financial assistance, including a tax abatement, a contractual commitment from every covered developer that (1) any covered employee, whether or not they are directly employed by the business organization, shall be provided with "standard compensation" in accordance with the provisions of the County of Bergen Administrative Code, Section 5.10, except that if the financial assistance is targeted to a particular building or buildings or facilities, then this requirement shall only apply to the building(s) or facilities to which the financial assistance pertains; and (2) any contract entered into by the business organization for the provision of building service work, as defined in this section shall contain the following provision: "The wages paid on an hourly basis to any person providing building services and the amount of payment or contribution paid or payable on behalf of each such person to cover benefits and the paid leave to be provided to each such person shall be at a rate greater or equal to the "standard compensation" as defined in the County of Bergen Administrative Code Section 5.10. This requirement shall apply to any building or facility in which the business organization operates within the County, except that if the financial assistance is targeted to a particular building or buildings or facilities, then this requirement shall only apply to the building(s) or facilities to which the financial assistance pertains.
- c. For the purposes of this section, the annual adjustments of the standard compensation shall be made in the following way: the annually adjusted standard compensation shall be the previous rate of standard compensation increased by the annual percentage difference between the current New York-Northern New Jersey-Long Island, NYNJ-CT-PA Consumer Price Index CCPI) for all items for All Urban Consumers and the same CPI for the same month of the previous year, or the standard compensation for work performed within the County under the current Collective Bargaining Agreement covering the largest number of hourly non-supervisory employees employed within

Bergen County in the relevant classification, provided the Collective Bargaining Agreement covers no less than two hundred (200) employees in the classification, whichever is higher.

- d. Reporting. All contracts signed by the County for covered development projects or tax abated projects shall require the submission to the Business Administrator of an annual certification executed under penalty of perjury that all covered employees at a County development project or a tax abated project by the covered developer or under contract with the covered developer to perform building service work will be and/or have been provided no less than the standard compensation. Such certification shall include a record of the days and hours worked, and the wages, benefits, and paid leave paid or provided to each janitor or unarmed security guards employed at the County development project, or under contract with the covered developer. Such certification shall be certified by the chief executive or chief financial officer of the covered developer, or the designee of any such person. A violation of any provision of the certification, or failure to provide such certification, shall constitute a violation of this section.
- e. Recordkeeping. Each covered developer shall maintain original payroll records for each covered employee reflecting the days and hours worked, and the wages paid and benefits provided for such hours worked, and shall retain such records for at least six years after the janitorial or security work is performed. The covered developer may satisfy this requirement by obtaining copies of records from the employer or employers of such employees. Failure to maintain such records as required shall create a rebuttable presumption that the covered employees were not provided the required compensation under this section. Upon written request of the County, the covered developer shall provide a certified original payroll record within ten (1-0) days of the date of the request.
- f. SITE ACCESS. Representatives of the County shall be permitted to have appropriate access to all covered development projects in order to monitor compliance.
- g. The requirements of this section shall apply for the term of the economic development, financial assistance, or tax abatement, for ten years from the date that the financially assisted project opens, or for the duration of any written agreement between the County and a covered developer providing for financial assistance, whichever is longer.
- h. RIGHT OF ACTION FOR COVERED EMPLOYEES. Violation of this provisions shall constitute a breach of the required compensation provisions of the contract, by the business organization receiving the economic development subsidy, and such provisions shall be considered to be a contract for the benefit of the covered employees upon which such covered employees shall have the right to maintain action for the difference between the required compensation and the rates of pay, benefits, and paid leave actually received by them, and including attorney's fees.

- i. Remedies. In the event of a failure to comply with the provisions of this section, the covered developer shall be provided with a written notice of failure to comply allowing the covered developer ten (10) days to cure the failure to comply. If the developer fails to timely cure in addition to any other remedies available at law or in equity including termination of the contract, the County shall be permitted to seek the following remedies for the failure to comply with this ordinance:
 - 1. Suspension. Suspend the tax abatement or economic development financial agreement until the date of cure.

2. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.

- a. Failure to provide a required report or record or to allow work place access: (a) an amount equal to two percent (2%) of the estimated annual payment in lieu of taxes for each month or part thereof the records or work place access is not provided; or (b) an amount equal to the greater of two percent (2%) of the annual value of the economic development subsidy or two tenths of a percent (0.2%) of the total value of the economic development subsidy; or (c) both, in the case of a covered development project that is also a tax abated project.
- b. A material breach of any other term of this section, (a) an amount equal to two percent (2%) of the estimated annual payment in lieu of taxes for each month or part thereof the breach continues; or (b) an amount equal to the greater of two percent (2%) of the annual value of the economic development subsidy or two tenths of a percent (0.2%) of the total value of the economic development subsidy; or (c) both, in the case of a covered development project that is also a tax abated project.
- 3. TERMINATION. A material breach of this section that continues for a period of six (6) months or more, shall allow the County to terminate the tax abatement or economic development subsidy.
- 4. PENALTY FOR LATE FILING. Late filing of any report required under this section: a payment of one thousand dollars (\$1,000.00) per day for each day that the report.
- j. The Director of Planning and Economic Development shall maintain a list of business organizations that have received economic development assistance, which shall include, where a written agreement between the County and a business organization providing for financial assistance is targeted to particular real property, the address of each such property. Such a list shall be updated and published as often as is necessary to keep it current. The Director of Planning and Economic Development's failure to include a business organization on the list shall not excuse the business organization from its obligations under this Section.

Article 17Non-Departmental Agencies

§17.1 Authorities.

§17.2 Authorities. The following Authorities, heretofore organized, shall continue to operate as provided by statute:

- a. Bergen County Utilities Authority
- b. Northwest Bergen Utilities Authority
- c. Bergen County Improvement Authority
- d. Bergen County Housing Authority

§17.2(1)MINUTES. The minutes of every meeting of any authority, as provided by law, shall be promptly delivered to the Executive and the Clerk to the Board. No action taken at the meeting shall be effective until approved by the Executive or until ten (10) days after the copy of the minutes shall have been delivered. If the Executive returns to the authority and to the Board their copy of the minutes within ten (10) days of delivery with a veto of any action, together with a written explanation of the reasons for their veto of the action, that action shall be of no effect. The Executive may approve all or any part of the action taken. The veto powers in this section shall not affect in any way the covenants in any existing bond indentures of any authority, nor any existing collective bargaining agreement nor any existing binding arbitration decision.

$\S17.2(2)$ MEMBERSHIP.

- a. In accordance with <u>N.J.S.A</u> 40:14B-4, the Bergen County Utilities Authority shall consist of five (5), seven (7), or nine (9) members, as provided for by ordinance, appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, for five (5) year staggered terms commencing and expiring on February 1st. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. Alternate members may be provided by ordinance.
- b. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 40:14B-4, the Northwest Bergen County Utilities Authority shall consist of five (5), seven (7), or nine (9) members, as provided for by ordinance, appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, for five (5) year staggered terms commencing and expiring on February 1st. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. Alternate members may be provided by ordinance.
- c. In accordance with <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:37A-48, the Bergen County Improvement Authority shall consist of five (5) members appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, for five (5) year staggered terms and until their respective successors have been appointed and qualified. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. The Board may, by ordinance, adjust the number of members, their respective terms of office, and the dates upon which their respective terms shall expire.

d. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:12A-17, the Bergen County Housing Authority shall consist of seven (7) members, six (6) members appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, and one (1) member appointed by the Commissioner of the New Jersey Department of Community Affairs for five (5) year staggered terms and until their respective successors have been appointed and qualified. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only.

§17.2(3) Removal of Members. Members of Authorities shall be subject to removal in accordance with the procedures in N.J.S.A. 40:41A-87 for members of a housing authority; N.J.S.A. 40:14B-16 for members of a utilities authority; and N.J.S.A. 40:37A-53 for members of an improvement authority.

§17.2(4) Compensation of Members. Members of each authority shall receive no compensation for their services but shall be entitled to reimbursement for actual expenses necessarily incurred in the discharge of the duties of membership, including travel expenses.

§17.2(5)Annual Reports. Each authority shall file with the Clerk of the Board_and the Executive within sixty (60) days after the close of its fiscal year, an annual report which shall include a summary of its accomplishments, a statement of its fiscal status and a description of its goals for the coming year. Each authority shall also file an annual audit with the Clerk of the Board and the Executive.

§17.2(6)REGULAR REPORTS. The Executive or the Board may request specific reports on any aspect of authority operation which reports shall be promptly forwarded. These shall include, but shall not be limited to, reports of actual expenditures versus the budget on a monthly or quarterly basis.

§17.2(7) Attendance at Meetings. Failure to attend three (3) consecutive scheduled meetings without reasonable justification may constitute inefficiency or neglect of duty and be grounds for removal of any authority member from their respective authority. Removal shall be initiated by the Executive and shall become final unless such removal is disapproved by the Board.

§17.2(8) Solid Waste Management Plan. The Bergen County Utilities Authority shall be the agency responsible for making, updating, and implementing the Solid Waste Management Plan for Bergen County. The authority shall report to the Executive at such times as they may request on the status of such plans.

§17.3 Educational Agencies.

§17.3(1) EDUCATIONAL AGENCIES. The following agencies, heretofore created under the appropriate statutes, are continued, and are not allocated among the County departments:

- a. Bergen County Community College
- b. Bergen County Vocational School

c. Bergen County Special Services School

§17.3(2) Membership.

- a. In accordance with N.J.S.A 18A:64A-8 and 9, the Board of Trustees of the Bergen County Community College shall consist of the County Superintendent of Schools, and ten (10) members, (8) of whom shall be appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, for four (4) year staggered terms and until their successor has been appointed and qualified. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. The remaining two (2) members are State appointments. The President of the College shall serve as an ex officio member of the Board of Trustees without vote. In addition, the student body of each county college shall be entitled to elect from the graduating class one representative to serve as a member on the Board of Trustees for a term of one year commencing at the first meeting of the board in July, following graduation of their class. The student representative may be granted voting rights by a majority vote of the members of the Board of Trustees.
- b. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:54-16, the Board of Education of the Bergen County Vocational School shall consist of the County Superintendent of Schools, and four (4) members appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, for four (4) year staggered terms commencing and expiring on November 1st. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. The Board may, by ordinance, establish a board of education consisting of six, seven, or nine persons.
- c. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:46-35, the Board of Education of the Bergen County Special Services School shall consist of six (6) members appointed by the Executive with the advice and consent of the Board, for three (3) year staggered terms commencing as of July 1 of the calendar year in which they are appointed, and to continue until their successors are appointed and qualified. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. The County Superintendent of Schools and the Chairperson of the County Mental Health Board shall serve as ex-officio members, but the Chairperson of the County Mental Health Board shall not be entitled to vote on any matter before the board.

§17.3(3)ADMINISTRATION. The above educational agencies shall continue to function according to law. They shall be subject to the requirements of the Charter and this Code as to budgetary matters and financial controls, to the extent that they are supported by County funds.

a. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:64A-15 and 16, The members of the Boards of School Estimate of Bergen County Community College shall consist of the Chairperson of the Board of County Commissioners, two members of the Board of County Commissioners annually appointed by the Board, and two members of the Board of Trustees annually appointed by that board.

b. In accordance with <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 18A:54-27, the members of the Board of School Estimate of the Bergen County Vocational School shall consist of two (2) members of the Board of Education of the School, annually appointed by that board, two (2) members of the Board of County Commissioners, annually appointed by the Board, and the County Executive.

§17.3(4)ATTENDANCE AT MEETINGS. Failure to attend three (3) consecutive scheduled meetings without reasonable justification may constitute inefficiency or neglect of duty and be grounds for removal of any board member from their respective board. Removal shall be initiated by the Executive but shall not become final if such removal is disapproved of by the Board.

§17.4 Boards and Offices.

§17.4(1)BOARDS. The following boards and offices, except as provided herein, shall operate as provided by statute and agency policies, subject to the budgetary review of the Executive and the Board:

- a. Superintendent of Elections
- b. Commissioner of Registration
- c. Board of Elections
- d. Board of Taxation
- e. County Prosecutor
- f. Bergen County Executive Superintendent of Schools

§17.5 Independent Agencies.

§17.5(1)INDEPENDENT AGENCIES. The following independent agencies heretofore established, are continued. Any agency which receives a portion of its operating or capital funds from or through the County shall be subject to budgetary review of the Executive and the Board:

- a. Workforce Development Board. Pursuant to 29 <u>U.S.C.A.</u> § 3122(d)(12)(B)(i)(II), the County Executive may designate a fiscal agent to administer Workforce Investment and Opportunity Act (WIOA) grant funds on behalf of the County. Pursuant to 29 <u>U.S.C.A.</u> § 3122(c)(1)(A) and <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 34:15C(c), appointments to the Workforce Development Board shall be made by the County Executive as the Local Chief Elected Official.
- b. Bergen County Board of Social Services. Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 44:1-11 12.1, there shall be between five (5) and seven (7) citizen members who must be residents of Bergen County, two of whom must be women. The County Executive shall appoint citizen members with the advice and consent of the Board. Members shall hold their offices for five (5) year staggered terms. Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. Two (2) Commissioners and the County Adjuster, when not serving as the Superintendent of Welfare, shall be ex officio members.

§17.6 Miscellaneous.

§17.6(1) Non-Departmental Agencies Generally. The governing body may by ordinance create, change, alter, or dissolve non-departmental agencies within County government, pursuant to law.

§17.6(2)Annual Audit. Each agency shall be subject to the annual audit requirements of all other County agencies.

§17.6(3)Nonprofits. The following nonprofits engaged in public-private partnerships, and which receive a portion of its operating funds or in-kind services from the County, shall be subject to budgetary review of the Executive and the Board:

- a. Bergen County Economic Development Corporation. The Bergen County Economic Development Corporation (BCEDC) is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit public-private partnership created to stimulate the formation, attraction, retention, and expansion of business in Bergen County in order to foster economic growth. The By-Laws shall provide that the County Executive is a Non-Trustee Adjunct Member of the BCEDC; a member of the nominating committee and is entitled to appoint not less than one-half of all persons who serve on the BCEDC Board.
- b. Friends of the Zoo. The Friends of the Zoo is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit established to support the Bergen County Zoological Park. The Friends of the Zoo may enter into an agreement with the Department of Parks, Recreation, and Conservation that shall delineate the roles and responsibilities of the nonprofit and the Department.
- c. Community Action Partnership. Members of the Community Action Board shall be appointed in accordance with <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 52:27D-398 and the bylaws of that board.

Article 18 Intergovernmental Relations

§18.1 <u>Purpose</u>. The intent of this article is to bring about the maximum cooperation between the County and municipalities, and between the County and state and federal governments.

§18.2 <u>Municipal Advisory Council</u>. Pursuant to <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:41A-29, there is hereby established a Municipal Advisory Council consisting of the Mayors of all of the municipalities in the County. The Council will meet at the call of the Executive and the Board to discuss County and municipal problems, cooperation in service problems, and the means of solving areawide problems. The Council may organize itself, appoint officers, designate committees, and convene such meetings as may deem advisable. It shall develop proposals for submission to the Executive and the Board.

§18.3 <u>Advisory Council on Shared Services</u>. There may be an Advisory Council on Shared Services, composed of the Chairperson of the Board, the Executive, and a Mayor from each region designated by the Municipal Advisory Council. The Council shall:

- a. Encourage contractual arrangements between the County and other governmental bodies.
- b. Advise and inform other governmental bodies of the areas of potential contracts.
- c. Stimulate interest in methods of providing cooperative services more efficiently.
- d. Serve as a clearinghouse for information concerning shared service arrangements.
- e. Assist in the coordination of shared service agreements, and particularly in the preparation of agreements between the County and the municipalities.

§18.4 <u>Legislative Conference</u>. Periodically, the Executive and the Chairperson of the Board shall convene a Bergen County Legislative Conference. The Mayors of the County, the Commissioners, Congressional representatives, and the New Jersey Legislative members from Bergen County shall be invited to attend. The Conference shall deal with pending or potential legislation affecting the local government of the County.

Article 19 General Provisions

§19.1 <u>Elective Offices</u>. The offices of the Executive, the members of the Board of County Commissioners, the Sheriff, the Clerk, and the Surrogate shall be the only elective County Offices. Candidates for office shall have such qualifications and be nominated and elected as required by the Charter, and otherwise by law at a general election, or, if there is no general election in a year when an election is required to fill a vacancy, at an election to be held on the first Tuesday after the first Monday in November of such year, in accordance with the provisions of Title 19 of the Revised Statutes.

§19.2 <u>Vacancies</u>, <u>Temporary Absence</u>, <u>or Disability</u>. Unless otherwise provided in the Charter or Code, in the event of the temporary absence or disability of any appointed officer or employee, or in the event of a vacancy in any appointive office, the Executive may designate a qualified person to serve in such office temporarily in an acting capacity for a period not to exceed one hundred and eighty (180) days and any such appointee shall have all the functions, powers and duties of an incumbent until-such absence or disability terminates or such vacancy is filled by permanent appointment.

§19.3 Surety Bonds.

a. Every officer or employee of the County who, by virtue of their office or position is entrusted with the receipt, custody, or expenditure of public monies, and any other

officer or employee who may be required to do so by the Board or Executive, shall, before entering upon the duties of their Office or position, execute and deliver a surety bond in such amount as may be fixed by the Board, binding them to the County in its corporate name and conditioned upon the true and faithful performance of their duty. Each Officer or employee required by law to give bond shall execute such a bond with sufficient surety and deliver the same to the Clerk to the Board, except that the Clerk to the Board shall deliver their bond to the County Treasurer before they enter upon the discharge of the duties of their Office.

- b. If any Officer or employee shall neglect to execute and deliver their bond as herein required within thirty (30) days after due notification of their obligation to do so, their Office may be declared vacant by the Board.
- c. In every case in which any person is required by the Charter or otherwise by law to give bond for the faithful performance of their duties, such bond shall be secured by a corporate surety authorized to do business in this state and the premium therefore shall be paid by the County. Each such bond shall be approved by the County Counsel as to legal form and sufficiency, and nothing in this Article shall be construed to prevent the use of one (1) or more blanket bonds when so approved.

§19.4 Code of Ethics.

The County of Bergen adopts and incorporates by reference the provisions of the Local Government Ethics Law, P.L. 1991, c.29 (N.J.S.A. 40A:9-22.1 et seq.) in its entirety. In adopting the State of New Jersey's Ethics Laws, the County transfers the responsibility of ethics complaints to the State of New Jersey, Department of Community Affairs, Local Finance Board and thus eliminates the County of Bergen Ethics Board and its Ethics Code. By transferring jurisdiction to the State's Local Finance Board, the handling of complaints will lead to a more consistent and uniform application of ethics standards. The involvement of the State Ethics Board will help the residents of the County of Bergen by creating greater trust in government institutions by the public as it is in the public's interest to ensure that ethical concerns of residents are handled fairly, impartially, transparently and without the appearance of conflict.

Article 20 Historical Provisions

§20.1 <u>Transfer of Functions</u>. The functions, powers, and duties of the County government and all previously established boards and commissions, autonomous and otherwise as of the effective date of this Code, were allocated and assigned among and within the Departments established by this Code. Without limitations thereto, the following Offices, boards, commissions and agencies were continued, transferred, or abolished, respectively:

a. Agencies whose structures were not changed by this Code adoption:

- (1) Constitutional and Judicial Officers.
- (2) Community College and Community College Board of School Estimate.
- (3) Board of Elections.
- (4) Superintendent of Elections and Commissioner of Registration.
- (5) Board of Taxation.
- (6) Vocational School and Vocational School Board of School Estimate.
- (7) Superintendent of Schools.
- (8) Special Services School Board and Board of School Estimate.
- (9) Bergen County Utilities Authority.
- (10) Northwest Bergen Utilities Authority.
- (11) Bergen County Improvement Authority.
- (12) Bergen County Housing Authority.
- b. The following commissions or boards were abolished:
 - (1) Board of Managers, Bergen Pines County Hospital (replaced by the Bergen Regional Medical Center Board of Directors)
 - (2) Mosquito Extermination Commission (absorbed by the Department of Public Works)
 - (3) Bergen County Park Commission (absorbed by the Department of Parks and Recreation)
 - (4) Welfare Board (replaced by the Board of Social Services)
- c. All agencies not specifically indicated in this Article have been abolished.

§20.2 <u>State Civil Service Commission</u>. All Officers and employees who were in the classified service of the State Department of Personnel on the effective date of this Code, were transferred to the appropriate Department, Division or Agency to which their respective functions, powers, and duties are allocated and assigned by this Code, subject to one (1) requirement of <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 40:41A-129.

"It is the intention of this Code to permit the appointing authority to make appointments in the unclassified service pursuant to N.I.S.A. 11:22-2 and as provided by law."

§20.3 Offices Continued. All Offices, positions, and employments, which were continued or reestablished by this Code, were transferred to the respective departments, Offices, and Agencies to which their functions are allocated and assigned by this Code. The terms of all incumbents heretofore appointed for a fixed term to such Offices, positions, and employments, and the terms of all members of existing boards, Agencies, Commissions, or Authorities terminated as of the effective date of this Code, except that such Officers or members of boards, commissions, and authorities that were continued may continue to serve until appointment and qualification of their successors, or may be reappointed to serve out the unexpired portion of their terms.

§20.4 <u>Transfers of Personnel</u>, <u>Records</u>, <u>and Property</u>. As of the effective date of this Code, except as otherwise provided herein, all personnel and all records and property of the County were transferred to the respective Departments, Offices, and Agencies to which their administrative functions, powers, and duties are allocated and assigned by this Code.

§20.5 <u>Salaries and Wages</u>. Unless otherwise provided by ordinance, or otherwise permitted by law, rates of compensation established for persons holding Office or employment on the effective date of this Code were continued with respect to the Office, position, or employment to which they, respectively, may be transferred.

§20.6 <u>Resolutions or Ordinances Saved or Repealed</u>. All County resolutions or ordinances heretofore adopted and in force and effect on the effective date of this Code shall remain in full force and effect to the extent that they are not inconsistent with the Charter or this Code. All resolutions or ordinances and parts of resolutions or parts of ordinances heretofore enacted which are inconsistent with any provision of the Charter or this Code are, to the extent of such inconsistency, hereby repealed.

§20.7 <u>Severability</u>. If any Article, section or part of this Code shall be declared to be unconstitutional, invalid, or inoperative in whole or in part, by a court of competent jurisdiction, such Article, section or parts shall, to the extent that it is not unconstitutional, invalid, or inoperative, remain in full force and effect, and no such determination shall be deemed to invalidate the remaining Articles, sections, or parts of this Code.

§20.8 Effective Date. This Code took effect on April 1, 1987.

LIST OF AMENDING ORDINANCES

Reference	Introduced	Effective
(1) Ordinance # 87-06	April 15, 1987	May 6, 1987
(2) Ordinance # 89-49	September 6, 1989	September 20, 1989
(3) Ordinance # 89-62	December 6, 1989	December 20, 1989
(3a) Ordinance # 92-05	March 4, 1992	March 18, 1992
(4) Ordinance # 93-16	May 5, 1992	May 19, 1992
(4a) Ordinance # 94-08	April 6, 1994	April 20, 1994

(5) Ordinance # 94-40	August 3, 1994	August 17, 1994
(6) Ordinance # 97-48	July 23, 1997	August 13, 1997
(7) Ordinance # 97-49	July 23, 1997	August 13, 1997
(8) Ordinance # 98-01	January 7, 1998	January 21, 1998
(9) Ordinance # 98-15	March 18, 1998	April 1, 1998
(10) Ordinance # 99-45	November 3, 1999	November 23, 1999
(11) Ordinance # 01-07	March 21, 2001	April 4, 2001
(12) Ordinance # 01-18	May 16, 2001	June 6, 2001
(13) Ordinance # 03-05	February 5, 2003	February 19, 2003
(14) Ordinance # 03-19	June 18, 2003	July 16, 2003
(15) Ordinance # 04-01	January 7, 2004	January 21, 2004
(16) Ordinance # 04-25	July 7, 2004	August 4, 2004
(17) Ordinance # 11-19	December 7, 2011	December 21, 2011
(18) Ordinance # 13-01	February 6, 2013	February 20, 2013
(18a) Ordinance # 13-07	April 17, 2013	May 1, 2013
(19) Ordinance # 13-24	September 3, 2013	September 17, 2013
(20) Ordinance # 13-27	October 2, 2013	October 16, 2013
(21) Ordinance # 14-07	February 19, 2014	March 4, 2014
(22) Ordinance # 15-04	February 25, 2015	March 11, 2015
(23) Ordinance # 15-09	March 11, 2015	March 25, 2015
(24) Ordinance # 15-21	August 5, 2015	August 19, 2015

(25) Ordinance # 17-15	June 28, 2017	July 12, 2017
(26) Ordinance # 19-33	November 13, 2019	December 4, 2019
(27) Ordinance # 22-08	May 4, 2022	May 24, 2022
(28) Ordinance 24-05	March 20, 2024	April 9, 2024